



*The International Journal of Not-for-Profit Law*

**Volume 8, Issue 2  
January 2006**

A Quarterly Publication of

The International Center for Not-for-Profit Law  
1126 16th Street, NW, Suite 400  
Washington, DC 20036  
(202) 452-8600  
[www.icnl.org](http://www.icnl.org)

Except Where Otherwise Noted:  
Copyright 2006 © by the International Center for Not-for-Profit Law.  
All Rights Reserved.

ISSN 1556-5157

*Publisher*

The International Center for Not-for-Profit Law  
1126 16th Street, NW, Suite 400  
Washington, DC 20036  
(202) 452-8600  
[www.icnl.org](http://www.icnl.org)

# *The International Journal of Not-for-Profit Law*

Volume 8, Issue 2  
January 2006

*Letter from the Editor* ..... 3

## **SPECIAL SECTION: PUBLIC BENEFIT COMMISSIONS**

*The Public Benefit Commission:  
A Comparative Overview*  
By David Moore ..... 4

*Charity Commission for England and Wales*  
By Richard Fries ..... 7

*Moldovan Certification Commission*  
By Ilya Trombitsky ..... 17

*Armenian Governmental Commission  
Regulating Charitable Programs*  
By Tatshat Stepanyan ..... 23

## **ARTICLES**

*From Elections to Democracy in Central Europe:  
Public Participation and the Role of Civil Society*  
By Susan Rose-Ackerman ..... 30

*Reinventing Liberia:  
Civil Society, Governance, and a Nation's Post-War Recovery*  
By J. Peter Pham ..... 38

*The Law of Zakat Management and  
Non-Governmental Zakat Collectors in Indonesia*  
By Alfitri ..... 55

*The Power Shift and the NGO Credibility Crisis*  
By James McGann and Mary Johnstone ..... 65

*Annus Horribilis for Smaller Nonprofits:  
Restoring Hope Through Building Donor Resiliency*  
By Charles B. Maclean and Jim Moore ..... 78

**REVIEW**

*Understanding Organizational Sustainability  
Through African Proverbs:  
Insights for Leaders and Facilitators*  
By Chiku Malunga, with Charles Banda  
Reviewed by Emeka Itheme ..... 81

## ***Letter from the Editor***

This issue of *The International Journal of Not-for-Profit Law* features a special section on Public Benefit Commissions, which decide whether a particular NGO is entitled to tax relief or other benefits. We open with an overview by **David Moore**, followed by studies of the varying commission structures and experiences in England and Wales, by **Richard Fries**; Moldova, by **Ilya Trombitsky**; and Armenia, by **Tatshat Stepanyan**.

Leading off our other articles, **Susan Rose-Ackerman** examines Poland and Hungary's nascent civil society organizations and the obstacles they face, particularly in seeking to influence public policy. Next, **J. Peter Pham** assesses civil society's role in bringing order to long-troubled Liberia, which recently inaugurated the first woman elected to head an African nation. **Alfitri** explains *zakat*, the Muslim obligation to contribute particular amounts to particular beneficiaries, and Indonesia's 1999 law regulating its collection by private parties. **James McGann** and **Mary Johnstone** argue that NGOs now confront a worldwide credibility crisis, but not an irremediable one. Using data from an informal survey, **Charles B. Maclean** and **Jim Moore** show how natural disasters diverted major resources from smaller American nonprofits in 2005, and propose five steps to reduce the impact of future disasters. In *Understanding Organizational Sustainability Through African Proverbs*, finally, reviewer **Emeka Iheme** finds a good deal of wise counsel, but also the blind reverence for ancient teachings that too often impedes African progress.

We gratefully acknowledge the assistance of the U.S. Agency for International Development, the *Brown Journal of World Affairs*, HTML masters Kareem Elbayar and Erin Means, *IJNL* volunteer Asad Kudiya, and, especially, our deeply knowledgeable and generous authors.

Stephen Bates  
Editor  
*International Journal of Not-for-Profit Law*  
**sbates@icnl.org**

**SPECIAL SECTION: PUBLIC BENEFIT COMMISSIONS**

**The Public Benefit Commission:  
A Comparative Overview**

**David Moore**\*

Fundamental to an active civil society is the right to pursue any legal purpose, including both mutual benefit and public benefit interests. The legal framework for non-governmental, not-for-profit organizations (NGOs) typically permits organizations to be created in different forms and to pursue a broad range of legitimate goals.

Most countries, however, identify a subset of NGOs as deserving a range of state benefits, based on their purposes and activities. By providing benefits, the state seeks to encourage certain activities, usually related to the common good or public benefit. NGOs pursuing such purposes and activities may be given various labels, including “tax-exempt organizations” or “charities” or “public benefit organizations.” Further, although some countries may not explicitly define such status in the law, they nonetheless link state benefits to certain purposes and activities. Here we use the term “public benefit” to refer to this special status – however described in the national context – and the term “public benefit organization,” or PBO, to refer to organizations legally recognized as having this status.

Who decides which organizations qualify for public benefit status? What, if any, discretion is allowed in making this decision? These questions have critical implications for the regulation of public benefit organizations and the entire nonprofit sector. The decision-maker has the authority to grant public benefit status, often the authority to revoke public benefit status, and in some countries the authority to supervise and support the work of public benefit organizations. By granting public benefit status, the decision-maker lays the foundation for distinct regulatory treatment – treatment that entails both benefits (usually tax exemptions) and obligations (more stringent accountability requirements).

There is no single right answer to the question of who should make the public benefit determination. Instead, countries have adopted a variety of approaches. In some countries, this authority is vested in the tax authorities. In other countries, the judiciary or a governmental entity, such as the Ministry of Justice, confers public benefit status. Still others empower independent commissions to decide the question. What makes sense in a given country depends on local circumstances.

---

\* David Moore is a Program Director for the International Center for Not-for-Profit Law.

This special section on Public Benefit Commissions was made possible through support provided by the U.S. Agency for International Development, under the terms of Award No. EDG-A-00-01-00002-00. The opinions expressed herein are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the U.S. Agency for International Development.

One innovative approach is the public benefit or charity commission. Although very few countries have adopted the commission model, it is a source of ongoing interest to countries around the world that are drafting, amending, and refining laws and regulations to govern public benefit organizations or charities. The longest-running and most famous example of the independent commission is the Charity Commission of England and Wales. In Moldova, the 1996 enactment of the Law on Associations established a Certification Commission responsible for recognizing qualified organizations as PBOs. For a third variation on the public benefit commission we turn to Armenia, where a governmental commission qualifies projects – not organizations – as public benefit.

Poland and Latvia offer examples of a different kind of public benefit commission. Poland's 2003 Law on Public Benefit Activities establishes a Council for Public Benefit Activities. The Council is not the decision-maker, but rather “an opinion, advising and supporting body” for the Ministry of Social Security, the responsible decision-maker. Similarly, the 2004 Latvian Law on Public Benefit Organizations contemplates the creation of a Public Benefit Commission; the Latvian Commission, like its Polish counterpart, acts as an advisory body for the Ministry of Finance, which is the decision-making body.

The following articles provide overviews of the three decision-making commissions in Europe and the neighboring areas of the former Soviet Union: England & Wales, Moldova, and Armenia.<sup>1</sup>

The overviews highlight the similarities and differences between the three nations' approaches, including the following:

#### ***The Role and Purpose of the Commission***

- The Charity Commission (CC) of England & Wales registers organizations as charities; for organizations meeting the legal test for charitable status, registration is both a right and a legal requirement.
- The Certification Commission of Moldova qualifies organizations as public benefit organizations, based on the voluntary application of organizations.
- The Armenian Government Commission qualifies programs, not organizations, as charitable, meaning that a single organization must apply to the Commission multiple times for multiple programs.

#### ***The Measure of Independence of the Commission***

- The CC of England & Wales offers the best-known example of an independent commission. The Commission is an “autonomous” government department established under statute, currently the Charities Act 1993. The CC is a non-ministerial governmental department. As such, the CC exercises its powers and responsibilities independent of governmental control and direction.

---

<sup>1</sup> Also note that Scotland enacted the Charities and Trustees Investment Act in July 2005 (to be effective in 2006), which creates the Scottish Charity Regulator (OSCR). Looking beyond Europe, the New Zealand Charities Commission was established by the Charities Act (2005) ([www.charities.govt.nz](http://www.charities.govt.nz)).

- The Certification Commission of Moldova is a nine-member commission, whose members are selected by the President, Parliament, and Government. One-third of the Commissioners must be representatives of public associations. The mixed nature of the Commission aims to ensure some measure of independence from the government and political process.
- The Armenian Governmental Commission is not designed as an independent commission, but is instead fully controlled by the Armenian Government, with Commission members appointed by the Prime Minister.

***The Accountability of the Commission***

- The CC of England & Wales is accountable to the courts, and, solely with regard to its efficient use of public resources, to the Home Secretary and government. The draft Charities Bill contains a proposal to establish a Charity Tribunal, which would hear appeals of substantive decisions of the CC.
- The Moldovan Commission has a less developed system of accountability; indeed, there is no external reporting obligation.
- The Armenian Commission, as a governmental commission, is accountable directly to the government.

## **SPECIAL SECTION: PUBLIC BENEFIT COMMISSIONS**

# **Charity Commission for England and Wales**

**Richard Fries**\*

### **1. Overview**

1.1 The Charity Commission for England and Wales (CC) is commonly described as the regulator of charities. It is an "autonomous" government department established under statute, currently the Charities Act 1993 (which is being substantially amended by a Charities Bill now being considered by Parliament). This simple description begs a number of questions: What is the rationale for regulating charity? What is charity in law? What is the nature of the independence that the Commission, as a government department, can exercise? This article will address these questions in describing the composition and functions of the Commission.

1.2 It will be noted that the Charity Commission's responsibilities are confined to England and Wales, one of the three diverse legal jurisdictions which make up the United Kingdom. Scotland and Northern Ireland have different legal and administrative regimes, though, as with the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) in the United States, fiscal provisions, now administered by the newly amalgamated HM Revenue and Customs department (HMRC), impose a degree of uniformity throughout the United Kingdom. The arrangements for the rest of the UK are described briefly in an appendix to this article.

1.3 Charity is a key concept in British not-for-profit law. It is a complex subject, but in essence a charity in English law is a public benefit organization (PBO). With certain exceptions, charities must register with the Charity Commission and comply with its accountability requirements. The Commission's day-to-day role is to support and supervise charities, ensuring compliance with the accountability requirements, promoting good practice and discouraging bad practice, and investigating and remedying mismanagement and abuse. It has a range of powers both to modernize charities' legal structures and to intervene following mismanagement and abuse.

1.4 There are some 190,000 charities on the Charity Commission's Register of Charities. (The Register can be found on the Commission's web site, [www.charitycommission.gov.uk](http://www.charitycommission.gov.uk).) They include public bodies, such as the British Council and the Arts Council; nationally and internationally known organizations, such as the National Trust and the British Red Cross; foundations, of which the Wellcome Trust is the largest; and specialist bodies, such as Arthritis Care and Samaritans. Although some charities are large, professionally staffed organizations (which control most of the charitable sector's resources – 3% of charities account for 78% of charitable income!), in numerical terms most charities (well over 100,000) are small local bodies, some ancient,

---

\* Richard Fries was Chief Charity Commissioner from 1992 to 1999. He is a visiting fellow at the Centre for Civil Society at the London School of Economics and a member of the Advisory Board of the International Center for Not-for-Profit Law.

such as parish trusts, and others new, such as recently established community organizations. In essence, the CC's role is to determine what voluntary bodies meet the legal requirements for charitable status, with the benefits and reputation it brings; to ensure that they comply with the legal and administrative requirements for holding that status; and to use its powers to help charities to operate effectively and with integrity. Given the large number of registered charities, it must use its powers selectively. (The new Charities Bill will require it to use its powers "proportionately.")

## **2. Origins of the Charity Commission**

2.1 The Charity Commission was established in 1853. It thus has a continuous existence of more than 150 years (though in a form recognizable today it "only" dates back to 1960). The concept of Charity Commissioners, however, dates back more than 400 years and links with the development of charity in English law.

2.2 Charity is a branch of common law. That is to say, it is determined on the basis of a legal tradition developed by the courts and not by reference to statutory law. (The present Charities Bill, although it provides a statutory framework for the determination of charitable status, reinforces rather than reforms the common law approach.) Charities are non-governmental, non-profit-distributing bodies whose purposes are wholly charitable. Charitable purposes are ones accepted under the common law tradition as purposes serving the public benefit. (The public benefit requirement is strengthened by the new Charities Bill). The common law of charitable purposes has been developed from the Preamble to the Charitable Uses Act 1601, and was codified in the Pemsel judgment of 1891. It is preserved in a modernized form in the present Charities Bill. The essential point is that a key responsibility of the CC is to determine what constitutes charitable, or public benefit, purposes in the modern world.

2.3 The 1601 Act referred to above sought to ensure that charitable resources were devoted to their proper purposes in the public interest. Under that framework, as developed over the centuries by Parliament and the courts, Charity Commissioners were from time to time established to investigate the use of charitable resources. Where there was abuse or obsolescence, action in the Chancery Court was required to remedy or modernize a charity. This process had become so cripplingly expensive, time consuming, and inflexible by the 19th century that reformers, eager to use charitable resources to meet the new needs of Industrial Revolution society, created the Charity Commission as a permanent body to assume, economically and efficiently, the responsibilities previously held by the Chancery Court. The development of the Charity Commission over the last 150 years has been based on that concept, and much of its responsibility continues to be to operate on behalf of the courts.

2.4 The Charity Commission became an administrative as well as a quasi-judicial body as a result of the reforms of the Charities Act 1960 (the basic provisions of which were absorbed into the 1993 Act and indeed remain the basis for the current Bill). In order to improve public information and accountability of charities, the 1960 Act established the Register of Charities and began the process of converting the CC into a regulatory body, with powers of investigation and remedy. The CC, as it is being

developed under the new Bill, reflects a modernization process begun in the 1980s. At that time, questions were raised about whether to retain the CC on grounds of both efficiency and cost. The rationale for requiring charities to be subjected to a regulatory body was questioned, as indeed was the viability of charity as a legal basis for public benefit organizations in the modern world. A review process in government and the charitable sector concluded that for reasons of public support and legal flexibility, the law on charity should be put on a modern footing rather than being replaced, and that the CC should accordingly be developed into a modern regulator.

2.5 The mission the CC now sets itself is to promote the public's trust and confidence in charity and charities, as "the independent regulator for charitable activity." The basis for this is that an organization's status as a charity attracts tangible and intangible benefits and commands public confidence. A body registered as a charity automatically receives a range of fiscal benefits, notably tax enhancement for donations; qualifies to apply for grants from foundations and other bodies; and gains greater respect from the giving public.

2.6 The concept of charity regulation, as developed through the reforms of recent years, is designed, as the CC's mission statement highlights, to ensure that public confidence in charities is maintained and that they merit the privileges that their status entails. The nature of charity regulation is a sensitive issue – and has therefore to be applied sensitively. The essence of charitable status is that charities are independent. In English law, the notion of "non-governmental" is underpinned by the law on trusteeship. The board of a charity consists of its trustees, who have absolute responsibility for its activities in fulfillment of its charitable purposes. Regulation has to respect this independence.

2.7 The CC's regulatory powers are thus essentially based on compliance with the legal requirements of charity. As discussed below, the CC's mission reflects the wider public expectations of the effectiveness as well as the integrity of charities. The role of the CC as regulator in encouraging effectiveness is a sensitive issue, which is at the heart of the nature and development of the CC under the new Bill.

### **3. Legal Basis for the Charity Commission**

3.1 Although the Charities Bill has not yet become law, its essential outlines for the CC are clear, having been discussed at length and in detail during a process that started in 2001, with the establishment of a government review of charity and not-for-profit law and regulation. This article therefore describes the legal basis for the CC as set out in the Bill.

3.2 The Bill establishes the CC as a body corporate with the status of a non-ministerial government department (NMD) with objectives, general functions, and duties set out in the Bill. As an NMD, the CC exercises its powers and responsibilities independent of governmental control and direction. (This is the basis for describing it as an autonomous government department). This status has been subject to criticism during the review process, on the general basis that the CC should exercise its powers on behalf of the public interest at large and not for the government, and, more specifically, that the

CC must be able to act against government if, for example, government seeks to interfere with the independence of charities and their right to criticize government actions and policies. Government spokesmen have assured Parliament that it will respect the independence of the CC and as a concession have added a provision to the Bill stating that "in the exercise of its functions, the CC shall not be subject to the direction or control of any minister or government department."

3.3 The Bill sets out detailed provisions described below for the establishment and form of the Commission, for its resourcing out of public funds and for its staffing, at levels agreed with the Home Office, the government department (Ministry of the Interior) to which it relates, and the Treasury (Finance Ministry).

#### **4. Composition of the Commission**

4.1 Under the Bill, responsibility for the CC is given to a board consisting of a chair and four to eight members. They are appointed by the Home Secretary (a senior government minister), subject to the general requirements for the integrity of public appointments overseen by the Commissioner for Public Appointments (an independent public office). Two of the members of the CC must be qualified lawyers and one from Wales (appointed following consultation with the Welsh National Assembly). The Home Secretary is required to ensure that CC board members have knowledge and experience of charity law, charity accounts and financing, and the operation and regulation of charities of different sizes and descriptions. Beyond these specifications, there are no particular requirements for the appointment of CC members. Thus, the members of the CC may be expected to be drawn from a variety of backgrounds relevant to the charitable sector. (Under present law, there are only five Charity Commissioners, including two lawyers, one businessman, and two from the charitable sector.)

4.2 CC members, like present Commissioners, will be part-time, remunerated on a pro rata basis. Unlike Commissioners, they will not have the status of civil servants. As part-time "non-executive" members of the CC's board, they are free to pursue outside interests, but, though there are no formal specifications, general principles of conflict of interest apply – for example, in relation to positions and interests with particular charities. Members may be removed from office by the Home Secretary, but only on grounds of incapacity or misbehavior (undefined) and only after consultation with the Commission.

4.3 The Bill specifies that the CC should have a chief executive. The appointment of other staff is left to the CC, but their terms and conditions of service require government approval (through the Minister for the Civil Service). CC staff, unlike CC members, are, as now, civil servants – i.e., part of the government service. Nonetheless, staff may be drawn from a variety of backgrounds, including the charitable sector, and may be appointed on a short-term basis rather than being part of the permanent government service. The CC currently has more than 500 staff, including about 30 professional lawyers and accountants. It is based in four offices in different parts of England and Wales.

4.4 The Bill empowers the CC to organize its business as it deems best, including by delegating business to committees. It must, however, hold an annual public meeting,

publish a report on its performance and activities annually, and present the report to Parliament. In practice, the CC has begun to hold regular board meetings open to the public. The CC is reorganizing its business pursuant to a new strategy it is developing under the provisions of the Bill. Under a Chief Executive (with previous experience as finance director of large charities), the CC will be divided into three broad directorates: Legal and Charity Services, Policy and Effectiveness, and Charity Information and Corporate Services. Each directorate in turn consists of a number of divisions, including Compliance and Support within the Legal and Charity Services Directorate and Charity Effectiveness within the Policy and Effectiveness Directorate. The CC is aiming to concentrate the different functions in its different offices in a single "reception center" in the Liverpool office, to provide a single point of initial contact for all charities.

## **5. Strategy and Objectives of the Charity Commission**

5.1 The Bill defines the CC's objectives as follows:

- Increasing public trust and confidence in charities;
- Promoting public understanding of the public benefit requirement of charity;
- Promoting compliance with the legal requirements for the control and management of charities;
- Promoting the effective use of charitable resources; and
- Enhancing the accountability of charities.

The functions and duties that the Bill gives the CC, discussed below, are designed to enable the CC to meet these objectives.

5.2 The CC's objectives amount to maintaining and enhancing the relevance of and public confidence in the concept of charity as the legal basis for public benefit voluntary organizations; and maintaining public confidence in the integrity and effectiveness of charities by supervising their compliance with legal accountability requirements, preventing and remedying mismanagement and abuse, and advising them on legal, governance, and management practices.

5.3 The strategy the CC is developing to give effect to these objectives is expressed, under the public trust and confidence mission quoted above, in four strands:

- Enabling charities to maximize their impact;
- Ensuring compliance with legal obligations;
- Encouraging innovation and effectiveness; and
- Championing the work of the charitable sector.

## 6. Functions and Powers of the Charity Commission

6.1 The Bill gives the CC six general functions:

- (1) Determining whether an organization is a charity;
- (2) Encouraging better administration;
- (3) Identifying, investigating, and remedying misconduct or mismanagement;
- (4) Issuing public collection certificates for public fundraising;
- (5) Collecting and disseminating information;
- (6) Advising the government on charity matters.

### Registration/Qualification

6.2 Registration is the basis for the CC's role. It involves determining whether a body has a charitable purpose (as defined in the Bill), meets its public benefit requirements, and heeds the independence and non-profit distribution requirements of the law. Subject to appeal, as will be discussed below, the CC's determination is binding, including on the tax authorities (with the tax benefits that follow). While the technicalities of this process can be ignored for present purposes, two features must be emphasized. Registration is a legal requirement. If a voluntary body meets the legal tests for charitable status, it must apply for registration in order to enjoy the legal benefits of that status. But registration is also a *right*. If the legal requirements are met, the CC must register the body: it does not apply a discretionary policy or other test, although the complex tests required by the Bill will involve considerable and sometimes difficult exercises of judgment, such as whether an organization's purpose is charitable and provides a public benefit. What the CC is *not* empowered to do is to make any judgment, on its own behalf or for the government, as to whether there is a need for a new body to pursue its intended purpose (provided it is charitable and for the public benefit), or whether the body will be effective in pursuing its objectives in the way it proposes (provided they come within the set of purposes).

6.3 Present law provides no definition or even clear set of criteria for determining public benefit. The essence of common law is reliance on a body of decisions developed by the courts over centuries, supplemented by the Charity Commission in recent years. The reforms of the Charities Bill preserve the common law basis for determining public benefit but, though not providing a statutory definition of public benefit, set a clear framework under which the Commission will exercise its responsibility for deciding what purposes serve the public benefit and therefore entitle a voluntary organization to register as a charity.

6.4 Under the common law, a charity is an organization with a purpose that is charitable serving the public benefit. The list of purposes set out in the Preamble to the Charitable Uses Act of 1601 is customarily taken as the basis from which the modern notion of charity has derived. It has greatly developed over the 400 years since, especially by a court judgment in 1891 that divided charity into four "heads": poverty, education, religion, and other purposes beneficial to the community. The first three were presumed to serve the public benefit, while organizations with purposes falling under the fourth head had to demonstrate specifically that they do serve the public benefit.

6.5 The Bill sets out 11 "charitable purposes," covering the main aspects of the public interest, together with a 12th purpose equivalent to the old fourth head covering other aspects, including new ones that may arise in the future.<sup>1</sup> In a key change, the Bill eliminates any presumption that a given body serves the public benefit simply because it pursues a given objective – for example, seeking to relieve poverty. Rather, every charity, at the point of registration and under ongoing monitoring, will have to demonstrate that it serves the public benefit. While the Bill does not seek to define what constitutes the public benefit, generally or for each category, it requires the Commission to publish guidelines on the approach it will adopt. These will reflect existing law: to be accepted as a charity, in essence, the purpose of a body must bring benefits, which may be tangible or intangible, direct or indirect, to the public at large or a sufficient section of the public.

6.6 It is not possible here to discuss the concept of public benefit in detail, but political purposes and activities deserve mention. Traditionally, the courts have held that purposes cannot qualify as charitable if they are "political," meaning (in charity law) directed at securing or opposing changes in the law or government policy (in England or elsewhere); such purposes are deemed a matter for Parliament (i.e., part of the political process) and therefore lie outside the proper jurisdiction of the courts. This is not as restrictive as it sounds, however, based on the way in which the Charity Commission has interpreted the law in recent years. For example, although the courts refused charitable status to Amnesty International in 1982 on the ground that its purposes were "political," the Commission has now accepted the promotion of human rights as a charitable purpose on the basis that the Human Rights Act, and the European Convention on Human Rights to which the Act gives effect, are part of the English law. The promotion of human rights is also explicitly included in the list of charitable purposes in the Charities Bill.

6.7 Political activities by charities used to be regarded with suspicion, but since the reforms of the 1990s, it has been accepted that charities have the right to campaign in

---

<sup>1</sup> At this writing, the draft Bill contains a framework listing the main charitable purposes as follows:

- Prevention or relief of poverty;
- Advancement of education;
- Advancement of religion;
- Advancement of health or savings of lives;
- Advancement of citizenship or community development;
- Advancement of arts, culture, heritage, or science;
- Advancement of amateur sport;
- Advancement of human rights, conflict resolution or reconciliation or the promotion of religious or racial harmony or equality and diversity;
- Advancement of environmental protection or improvement;
- The relief of those in need by reason of youth, age, ill health, disability, financial hardship, or other disadvantage;
- Advancement of animal welfare; and
- Other currently charitable purposes together with new purposes analogous to or within the spirit of purposes accepted now or in the future as charitable.

pursuance of their objectives, provided that doing so contributes to the realization of their charitable purposes. For example, a charity concerned with helping needy groups such as the homeless or the disabled can legitimately campaign about relevant laws and government policies. The reform process of which the Charities Bill is part has reinforced this liberal approach.

### Supervision

6.8 Under regulations made under the Charities Act, amplified by detailed recommended practices drawn up the CC, charities are required to draw up an annual report of activities and accounts in standard form proportionate to the scale of their activities. Larger charities (currently those with a turnover of £10,000 or more) are required to submit these to the CC. CC supervision is based on securing compliance with the reporting requirements and on following up on any issues of concern that may emerge. The CC has powers to require provision of information, but its supervisory activities generally rely on cooperation. It conducts structured visits to charities to examine governance and management arrangements. Charity law is based on the principle of unremunerated voluntary trusteeship, but there are no specific legal requirements for governance and management. The CC relies on general principles and experience in developing rules of good practice, which are set out in publications such as "The Hallmarks of a Well Run Charity," accessible on the CC's website. Strictly speaking, such rules are purely advisory unless a charity fails to comply with legal requirements, such as through mismanagement (itself a concept not defined by law) or through acting outside the powers conferred by its constitution. Nevertheless, the CC advice has considerable authority.

### Support and Guidance

6.9 Much of the CC's activities consist of giving support and guidance to charities, both generally, through guidance material (such as that published on its website), and specifically, in response to queries from charities or as a result of its own supervisory activities. Advice and guidance cover legal issues, such as the role and responsibilities of trustees and issues relating to good governance and management. The CC has legal powers to amend charities' constitutions to enable them to function more effectively.

### Investigation

6.10 The CC has substantial powers of investigation under the Charities Act (1993, strengthened in the Bill). There are two parts to these powers: the power to set up an investigation (a formal inquiry), for which no statutory requirements have to be met in terms of suspected mismanagement (though in practice the CC first assesses whether grounds exist to suspect serious issues justifying investigation and possible corrective intervention); and powers to intervene, to protect the charity and its resources, and to put right any failures. The CC's powers of intervention and remedy include suspending and removing trustees and appointing new trustees, suspending a charity's bank account to prevent loss while an investigation is underway, appointing a receiver and manager to fulfill some or all of the functions of a charity's trustees, and ordering trustees to make restitution for resources misused. The aim of CC investigation and intervention is remedial, to enable a charity to function effectively. While winding up a charity is not

one of the outcomes to which investigation is directed, this may be the result if a charity is not viable. In such a case, any resources remaining will be transferred to a viable charity with a comparable purpose.

### *Limits on the Powers of the Commission*

6.11 The CC is specifically prohibited from intervening in the administration of a charity. Its role is essentially to support and supervise the functioning of the trustees in fulfilling their governance responsibilities.

6.12 Public confidence in charities depends on their impact as much as on their integrity. The CC, however, is neither empowered nor competent to advise on or regulate the substantive activities of charities – how they may best fulfill their charitable purposes. As part of the increased focus of charity law on public benefit, the CC's reporting and supervisory requirements concentrate more on requiring charities themselves to demonstrate how their activities achieve public benefit. For larger charities, the CC has introduced a standard information return as a vehicle for impact reporting.

## **7. Accountability of the Charity Commission**

7.1 The fundamental accountability of the CC is to the courts. The precise relationship has developed under successive legislation, from the CC as a quasi-judicial body acting on behalf of, and subject to, the courts to the CC as a regulatory NMD acting in its own right – a complex shift but one that can largely be ignored here. It is, however, important to note that charity law continues to involve trust law, an equally technical branch of common law. Consequently, the courts continue to play a substantive role in charity regulation through their responsibility for the ultimate enforcement of trusts. The CC's use of its powers, further, is subject to judicial appeal and, in some instances, to substantive reconsideration, not just review, by the courts.

7.2 A notable addition to the framework of accountability in the Charities Bill – its greatest novelty, some have suggested – is the proposal to establish a Charity Tribunal (CT). Again, the provisions are complex (and their examination by Parliament not yet complete), but in essence, substantive decisions of the CC, from registration or its refusal to post-investigation remedial intervention, will be subject to appeal to the CT. Appeals on issues of law in turn may be made from the CT to the courts.

7.3 As a government department financed out of public funds, the CC is accountable to the Home Secretary and the Treasury for its efficiency in using its resources. As with all bodies receiving public funds – whether part of government or not – the CC comes within the purview of the House of Commons' Public Accounts Committee (PAC); its review agency, the National Audit Office (NAO); and more generally Parliament as a whole. While the general accountability to Parliament is more theoretical than practical, the periodic reviews carried out by the NAO and PAC are important; they have been very influential in the way the CC has developed in recent years. Similarly, as a government department, the CC is subject to review for allegations of maladministration by the Parliamentary Commissioner for Administration (the PCA - the Ombudsman). Reviews of particular complaints undertaken by the PCA require CC response, and the CC has established its own independent, internal complaints review. Both of these, however, are confined to administrative process.

## **8. Conclusion**

8.1 The concept of charity and the Charity Commission have a long history. This has led some to ask whether charity is an adequate legal basis for voluntary organizations seeking to serve the public interest in the modern world. The review process that has led to the reforms of the Charities Bill, however, has overwhelmingly endorsed the view that public confidence in and support for the general notion of charity makes it desirable to modernize the law rather than replace it. The intention behind the Bill is therefore to create a more intelligible framework for charity or public benefit that is appropriate to the needs of the modern world while retaining the flexibility of the common law. So far as the Charity Commission is concerned, the Bill likewise seeks to give it a modern statutory basis that enables it to act as a modern regulator promoting effective charitable activity. The emphasis is on maintaining an active engagement with the charitable sector, encouraging good practice and seeking to prevent bad practice, rather than relying on corrective intervention or sanctions once things have gone wrong. The Bill is not expected to come into operation until later in 2006, so it is of course too soon to say how the new legal and regulatory framework will work; but the wide support for the reforms, in the sector and in Parliament, gives ground for optimism.

### **Appendix – Scotland and Northern Ireland**

(1) As noted in this article, Scotland and Northern Ireland are separate jurisdictions with their own laws and parliaments (though the Northern Ireland parliament is currently suspended). Until recently, neither had arrangements comparable to the CC and its register. Charities in Scotland and Northern Ireland do benefit from fiscal relief on the same basis as those in England and Wales, and the courts have determined that the law of England applies solely to determine whether a Scottish or Northern Irish voluntary organization qualifies for tax relief as a charity. It is applied, on a UK-wide basis, by HMRC, with tax matters, as is common in federal constitutions, reserved to the national level.

(2) Recently the Scottish Parliament has passed its own legislation creating a Scottish equivalent of the Charity Commission, known as the Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator (OSCR), which is developing a Scottish Register of Charities and applying Scottish law in determining charitable status. How the link between English and Scottish charity law and UK tax provisions will work out remains to be seen.

(3) Similar developments, including the creation of its own Charity Commission, have recently been proposed by the government in Northern Ireland.

## SPECIAL SECTION: PUBLIC BENEFIT COMMISSIONS

# Moldovan Certification Commission

Ilya Trombitsky\*

### 1. Overview

1.1 Consciously modeled on the Charity Commission of England and Wales, the Certification Commission in Moldova is the sole example of a public benefit commission in continental Europe. It is responsible for certifying not-for-profit organizations – including both associations and foundations – as “public benefit” organizations. Conceived as an independent decision-making entity, it has met with mixed results. On the one hand, the creation of the Certification Commission demonstrated the willingness of Moldovan authorities to modernize their relations with the “third sector” by delegating a portion of regulatory responsibility to a partially independent body. The Commission’s measure of independence, made possible through its mix of state and NGO representatives, is its greatest strength. On the other hand, the reform process did not go far enough to create a fully coherent public benefit system; in particular, the legal system does not provide appropriate benefits and preferences for public benefit organizations.

1.2 Non-governmental, not-for-profit organizations (NGOs) in Moldova can assume three forms: associations, foundations, and institutes. The governing legislation includes the Law on Associations (1996), the Law on Foundations (1999), and the Civil Code (2002). There are about 4,500 NGOs in Moldova, of which approximately 3,500 are registered at the national level. All NGOs at the local level and most of the national and international NGOs are registered as associations, with institutions and foundations less common, as shown below. Generally, the Moldovan legal framework is supportive of not-for-profit forms and does not restrict the ability to establish and manage an NGO independently.

#### Registration of National and International NGOs in Moldova (2000-2004)

NGO Form	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004
Association	320	340	329	324	285
Institution	24	13	36	26	24
Foundation	28	45	36	27	16

1.3 The Law on Charity and Sponsorship (1995) establishes a kind of “charity organization.” There is no connection, however, between the “charity organization” and

---

\* Ilya Trombitsky is Executive Director of Eco-TIRAS International Environmental Association, [www.eco-tiras.org](http://www.eco-tiras.org). A former Member of Parliament of the Republic of Moldova, he was a principal author of the Moldovan Law on Associations (1996) and other non-profit legislation.

the certification procedure of the Commission. The Law on Charity and Sponsorship provides that charity organizations can be established in the form of an association, foundation, institution, or other form. In practice, the Ministry of Justice largely ignores this Law and instead recommends that NGOs register in accordance with the Laws on Associations and on Foundations.

## **2. Origins of the Commission**

2.1 Like nearly all of the former Soviet republics, Moldova underwent tremendous change in the 1990s as the not-for-profit sector emerged and became an active part of society. Initially, however, NGOs suffered from a poor public image. The receipt of foreign funding and the nature of not-for-profits as non-taxpayers were much misunderstood and led to great distrust of the sector. The lack of clear financial management rules, further, led to several well-known cases of money laundering within the not-for-profit sector. In addition, politicians were discovered to have used humanitarian aid for their own campaigns for public office. Aggravating the problem was the lack of a sound legal framework governing NGOs; the organizations were regulated only by government decree (1992).

2.2 With the adoption of a new Constitution in 1994 came the obligation to improve the regulation of NGOs. Local NGOs in Moldova, working with select Members of Parliament, led efforts to draft a Law on Associations, based in part on comparative international experience. The result of the cooperative effort was the enactment of a new Law on Associations (1996).

2.3 To improve the public image and accountability of NGOs, the Law envisioned a separate “public benefit” status for NGOs pursuing certain public benefit purposes. The primary authors of the law (Valerii Lebedev, PhD in Law, and Ilya Trombitsky, MP) were particularly concerned with identifying a suitably professional decision-making authority for public benefit certification, ensuring that the decision-maker was sufficiently independent from political influence, and allowing for NGOs to participate in the decision-making body. Recognizing that few civil servants in Moldova are familiar with the NGO sector and that courts lack the capacity, the drafters looked to the Charity Commission of England and Wales. Based on this model, the law drafters proposed the establishment of a Certification Commission under the Ministry of Justice as an independent body to certify “public benefit” associations.

## **3. Legal Basis for the Commission**

3.1 Moldovan legislation establishes the Commission and details the certification procedures for public benefit organizations in Chapter V (Article 35) of the Law on Associations. Public benefit status was thus initially limited to associations and public institutions.<sup>1</sup> The authority of the Commission was subsequently expanded to include the certification of foundations under the Law on Foundations (1999). Article 19 of the Law on Foundations states that “(1) For the purpose of receiving partial or full exemptions

---

<sup>1</sup> The Law on Associations covers both associations and institutions. Article 8 defines the public institution as “a union of citizens that does not have a fixed membership, whose objective is to perform certain services, fulfillment of works in the interest of its participants and in order to achieve the Charter goals.”

from specified taxes, dues and other payments for the benefit of the State as well as privileges provided in conformity with this Law and other legislation, foundations – in order to confirm the public benefit character of their activities – shall have the right to the certification according to Articles 34-37 of the Law on Associations.” Thus, all legal forms of NGOs are eligible to seek public benefit status.

3.2 As mentioned above, the 1995 Law on Charity and Sponsorship established a kind of “charity organization,” in no way connected with the certification process of the Commission. The Law provides that a charity organization can be established as an association, foundation, institution, or other form. In practice, however, the Ministry of Justice makes little effort to apply this Law.

#### **4. Composition of Commission**

4.1 The Commission consists of nine members, of whom three are appointed by the President, three by Parliament, and three by the Government. To guarantee NGO participation in the Commission, the Law requires that one of each group of three should represent a public association and not be a civil servant. The law does not provide additional criteria for Commission members or further guidance on selecting the NGO representatives.

4.2 Each body (President, Parliament, and Government) uses its own well-established legal procedure to nominate Commissioners. The President issues a decree, while the Parliament and the Government adopt Regulations. Each of these three public bodies independently determines on what basis to appoint Commissioners; the only common limitation is that at least one of each three nominees must be a public association representative and not a civil servant.

4.3 In practice, the President usually nominates either his own councilors or other presidential staff members; the Government appoints representatives from the Ministry of Justice and Ministry of Finance; and the Parliament usually names MPs, though MPs are often too busy to attend Commission meetings, and their mandate as Commissioners extends beyond their mandate as MPs.

4.4 Commission members are not paid or otherwise financially supported, including reimbursement for expenses incurred as a result of their service on the Commission.

4.5 Conflict of interest in the Certification Commission is not addressed in the law. It is common Commission practice, however, that an NGO representative cannot evaluate or vote on an issue concerning the NGO to which he or she belongs. The mixed composition of the Commission did much to guarantee its independent decision-making until 2001, at which time the Communist Party gained control of all three branches of government; since that time, the composition of the Commission has been less diverse.

4.6 Serving the Commission are a Chair and Secretary, each elected by simple majority through an open or secret ballot at the first session of the newly appointed Commission. The Chair convenes and leads meetings, coordinates Commission activity, and represents the Commission to third parties. Meetings are valid where there is a quorum of two-thirds of all Commissioners (six Commissioners); decisions are adopted by simple majority of those present. The Ministry of Justice provides the necessary

equipment and premises for the Commission meetings. Commission sessions are open to the public and organized as necessary.

## **5. Strategy and Objectives of the Commission**

5.1 The main objective of the Certification Commission is to review and evaluate NGO applications for public benefit status. During nine years of existence, the Commission has reviewed approximately 500 certification applications. There are currently about 250 NGOs recognized as public benefit organizations (PBOs) (i.e., about 5% of the entire NGO sector in Moldova). Interestingly, a significant number of NGOs certified as PBOs between 1997 and 2002 did not reapply with the Commission to renew their status.

## **6. Functions and Powers of the Commission**

6.1 The Commission is empowered to engage in the following activities:

- To certify NGOs as public benefit organizations;
- To issue the official State Certificate recognizing public benefit status, or to decline the application for such a Certificate;
- To maintain the Register of Public Benefit Organizations;
- To receive and examine petitions from natural persons and legal entities related to the competence of the Commission.

6.2 The Commission's scope of work is based on provisions of the Law on Associations (1996) (Articles 34-37) and its activity is governed by Regulations approved by the Minister of Justice (Order of the Minister of Justice Nr. 276, October 3, 1997).

### Registration/Certification

6.3 To apply to the Certification Commission, the NGO voluntarily submits a written, signed request. In support of its request, the applicant must also submit (1) a completed application form, (2) copies of its Certificate of Registration as an NGO, (3) information on its activities, (4) a certificate from the Tax Inspectorate reflecting no tax violations, (5) its own declaration of nonparticipation in any electoral campaign in favor of or against any candidate for public office, and (6) a copy of the decision of the NGO's governing body on the appointment of a representative to present the application to the Commission.

6.4 To conduct application reviews, the Commission normally meets on a monthly basis – or as determined by the Chair. One of the Commission members (depending on professional interests and knowledge) is primarily responsible for each application. He or she examines the documentation presented to the Commission, visits the applicant if necessary, and then presents the case to the Commission. The presence of an authorized representative of the applicant is obligatory during the Commission meeting. Representatives of ministries related to the applicant's areas of activity might also be invited to attend.

6.5 Under the Law on Associations (Article 2), an organization is certified as a PBO if it engages in one of several spheres of public benefit activity:

- 1) Protection of human rights;
- 2) Promotion of education, training, skills development, knowledge dissemination;
- 3) Health care;
- 4) Social care;
- 5) Promotion of culture;
- 6) Support of art;
- 7) Promotion of amateur sports;
- 8) Provision of relief from natural disasters;
- 9) Protection of the environment; and
- 10) Other public benefit activities.

6.6 The list of public benefit activities provided by the law is open-ended. Other activities may be recognized as public benefit at the discretion of the Certification Commission. An organization will be recognized as a PBO if it is engaged predominantly in one or more of the listed or recognized activities. This does not prevent the organization from carrying out other activities, including entrepreneurial activities. Although a PBO is free to engage in public advocacy on issues of public interest, it must not use any assets to support or oppose any candidate for public office or to finance any political party (Article 52 of the Tax Code (1997)).

6.7 Moldovan legislation does not clearly address those organizations whose members are the primary beneficiaries of the organization's activities, such as organizations of disabled and other vulnerable groups. The Commission will normally extend public benefit certification to membership organizations whose activities relate to state social protection or to purposes listed in the Tax Code.

6.8 The Commission makes its decision by simple majority of those present; in case of a tie, the vote of the Chair is decisive. Where an application is successful, the Commission must issue an official State Certificate, signed by the Chair and sealed with a Ministerial stamp. The Commission typically makes a decision within a month of receiving the application and issues a Certificate within three days of the review meeting. Minutes are prepared within three days of the meeting and signed by the Chair and Secretary.

### Supervision

6.9 The Commission maintains a Register of Public Benefit Organizations, which is supposed to be made available to the public (although not yet accessible via the Internet).

6.10 The Commission does not have any ongoing supervisory role over PBOs. Where necessary during the application process, the responsible Commissioner can visit the applicant to verify the data presented. But it is not clear from the Law or from the Ministerial Order that the Commission has the authority to suspend the public benefit status of an NGO that violates the law.

## **7. Accountability of the Commission**

7.1 The Commission is conceived of as an independent body, and it has no external reporting obligation. The actual independence of Commission decision-making, however, is questionable. All nine Commissioners are appointed by the State (President, Parliament, and Government) and can be expected to reflect an official point of view. The requirement that three of the nine Commissioners represent public associations is critical to ensuring that the voices of civil society are heard. Even so, two-thirds of the Commissioners have proved in practice to be State officials, and the three NGO representatives are selected by State officials.

7.2 In accordance with the Law and Ministerial Order, an NGO has the right to a judicial appeal of any adverse Commission decision, such as the rejection of its application for certification. To date, interestingly, no such appeal has ever been filed.

## **8. Conclusion**

8.1 In following the model of the Charity Commission of England and Wales, the Moldovan Certification Commission was designed as an independent – or partially independent – decision-making body on questions of public benefit status. It remains the only such body in Europe or the transitioning states of the former Soviet Union.<sup>2</sup> For that reason alone, it merits study.

8.2 As we have seen, however, the true independence of the Certification Commission has been frustrated by several problems. Government agencies have demonstrated an indifference and lack of understanding toward the role of the Commission. The President, Parliament, and Government, as nominating bodies, have selected Commission representatives without sufficient thought and vision. To date, the Commission has not prepared any detailed procedural regulations or launched a website. Even the register of public benefit organizations is not yet accessible to the public in practical terms. Perhaps most important, lawmakers have not amended the legal framework to provide sufficient privileges and incentives for public benefit organizations. Public benefit status, fundamentally, is an issue of fiscal regulation. Without corresponding state benefits, public benefit status is largely an empty concept.

---

<sup>2</sup> The Armenian Governmental Commission, as an overtly government body that certifies projects rather than organizations, falls into its own unique category.

**SPECIAL SECTION: PUBLIC BENEFIT COMMISSIONS**

**Armenian Governmental Commission  
Regulating Charitable Programs**

**Tatshat Stepanyan \***

**1. Overview**

1.1 The Commission Regulating Charitable Programs in Armenia takes a unique approach to “public benefit” or “charitable” status. According to Armenian legislation, the Commission qualifies projects rather than organizations as “charitable.” The receipt of tax benefits is the primary incentive for an organization to seek charitable status for a project, but the organization is entitled to tax benefits only within the framework of the qualified project.

1.2 Only noncommercial organizations have the right to apply to the Commission for qualifying their programs as charitable. Article 51 of the Civil Code defines the types of noncommercial organizations: “Legal persons that are noncommercial organizations may be created in the form of societal amalgamations, funds, unions of legal persons, and also in other forms provided by a statute.” Thus, noncommercial organizations – including societal amalgamations (i.e., public organizations), foundations, and noncommercial unions of legal persons – alone can qualify their programs as charitable and receive corresponding tax benefits.<sup>1</sup> Commercial organizations are free to carry out charitable activities, but without tax benefits.

1.3 Adding complication, the Law on Charities defines “charitable organizations” as “those noncommercial organizations that carry out charitable assistance stipulated by this law.” Yet the Law does not provide for registration, certification, or any other formal recognition of the charitable status of an organization. Nor are charitable organizations automatically entitled to tax benefits according to the Law. Instead, charitable organizations must seek to qualify specific programs as charitable, and, indeed, seek multiple qualifications for multiple programs.

**2. Origins of the Commission**

2.1 The Armenian Governmental Commission Regulating Charitable Programs dates back 14 years. The original Commission was created on December 31, 1991, by a decree of the Government of the Republic of Armenia (RA).

2.2 In 1991, newly independent Armenia suffered from harsh socioeconomic conditions during the slow transition from a planned Soviet-style economy to a market-based economy. The situation was especially severe due to the tragic earthquake in 1988,

---

\* Tatshat Stepanyan is President of Professionals for Civil Society, an NGO that works to support the development of democratic institutions by strengthening civil society in Armenia.

<sup>1</sup> There are approximately 3,000 noncommercial organizations currently registered in Armenia. There is no official information, however, regarding the number of qualified charitable programs.

which, according to official statistics, killed 25,000 people (more than 100,000, according to unofficial sources) and devastated a number of cities, towns, and villages. Following the earthquake, significant streams of humanitarian aid flowed into Armenia, and numerous charitable and humanitarian international organizations began to operate actively in the country. At the same time, many local humanitarian organizations became registered to help cooperate with international organizations in distributing foreign assistance.

2.3 With the increased volume of humanitarian assistance, the Armenian government grew concerned over the perceived duplication of projects, the concentration of humanitarian aid programs in the same locations, and fraud and abuse. To help ensure that humanitarian aid was effectively managed, the Armenian government created the RA Governmental Central Commission on Humanitarian Aid. The Commission was established to monitor the receipt and distribution of all humanitarian assistance entering Armenia, to determine the order of distribution of the humanitarian assistance, and to coordinate with humanitarian assistance providers.

2.4 Since then, new laws and regulations have changed the name, rights, activities, and obligations of the Commission numerous times. Currently, the Commission is officially known as the Armenian Governmental Commission Regulating Charitable Programs (“Commission”).

### **3. Legal Basis for the Commission**

3.1 The activities of the Commission are regulated by a number of RA legal acts, including the Law on Charity, the Law on State Duties, and Customs and Tax legislation, as well as Governmental Decree #66 of 2003 on Charitable Programs, which approved the Bylaws of the Commission.<sup>2</sup> As indicated by its official name, the Commission is attached to the RA Government and receives its financing from the RA State Budget. Indeed, there is no legislative intent for the Commission to be independent from government. Rather, the Commission is meant to present and coordinate the interests of various RA state bodies, as well as the implementers of and participants in charitable programs.

### **4. Composition of the Commission**

4.1 The law gives the Prime Minister authority to determine the composition of the Commission, including the number of members. Only the Head of the Department of the Staff of the RA Government on Credit and Humanitarian Assistance Programs has a reserved spot on the Commission, as the President.

4.2 There are no qualifying requirements for the other Commission members. Governmental Decree #66 of 2003 on Charitable Programs simply provides that “members of the Commission can be representatives of RA State bodies, other organizations, as well as representatives of foreign organizations that are involved in charitable programs, and persons involved in charity.” Thus, the Prime Minister can

---

<sup>2</sup> It is remarkable that decisions similar to Governmental Decree #66 of 2003 on Charitable Programs have been adopted on numerous occasions, all of them temporary. This leaves the impression that the Government is struggling to establish a system and creates uncertainty in the minds of those implementing charitable programs in Armenia.

choose from a broad range of candidates. The criteria for selecting members, however, are unclear. For instance, it is not indicated how representatives of noncommercial organizations are to be chosen. Given that more than 3,000 noncommercial organizations are officially registered in Armenia, the difficulty of selecting a few representatives without any guidance is considerable.

4.3 Under practice in recent years, the Commission is composed of representatives of state bodies (the majority), noncommercial organizations (public organizations and foundations), and religious organizations. Both the qualitative and quantitative composition of the Commission fully depends on the subjective opinion of the Prime Minister. The current Commission has 27 members, of which 19 represent state bodies, five represent public organizations and foundations, and three represent religious organizations.

4.4 Commission members fulfill their obligations without salary or compensation.<sup>3</sup> The law does not provide any safeguards against conflicts of interest. Indeed, Commission members are often appointed from organizations that implement charitable programs and enjoy corresponding tax and customs benefits, making them interested parties. As a rule, however, noncommercial organizations constitute less than a third of the Commission, and therefore do not play a decisive role.<sup>4</sup>

4.5 Officers of the Commission include the President, Deputy President, and Secretary. The rights and responsibilities of these officers are detailed in the Bylaws of the RA Governmental Commission Regulating Charitable Programs.<sup>5</sup> The President of the Commission manages and directs the activities of the Commission, oversees Commission meetings, signs Commission decisions, prepares reports, handles the Commission's media relations and publicity, and represents the Commission. The Deputy President carries out the assignments of the President regarding organizational activities of the Commission, stands in for the President in his absence, coordinates the activities of the working groups of the Commission, receives and examines information regarding charitable programs, and maintains the registry of charitable programs. The Secretary of the Commission prepares materials for Commission meetings, communicates with Commission members, signs decisions adopted by the Commission and protocols of Commission sessions, carries out administrative work, and, in the absence of both the President and the Deputy President, conducts meetings of the Commission. The Commission may create working groups to address specific issues, which operate according to the timetable and manner approved by the Commission. The Commission may also engage workers and specialists of RA State bodies in its activities; indeed,

---

<sup>3</sup> It would be more appropriate if Commission members at least received reimbursement for the expenses they incur in connection with the Commission's activities, such as transportation costs and communications expenses.

<sup>4</sup> Nothing would prevent a Prime Minister from appointing representatives of noncommercial organizations as the majority of the Commission.

<sup>5</sup> The President and Secretary of the Commission are also appointed by the Prime Minister's decree. Despite the fact that the Head of the Department of Credit and Humanitarian Assistance Programs is necessarily also the President of the Commission, he or she must be officially appointed by the Prime Minister.

nonmembers may participate in Commission sessions as experts at the invitation of the Commission President or by decision of the Commission.

4.6 Meetings of the Commission are initiated when necessary, but at least once a month. Commission meetings are valid if at least two-thirds of the members are present. Decisions are made by a simple majority of votes of the members present during the session, or by a simple majority of all the members when the discussion is held in absentia. In case of a tie in voting, the vote of the Commission President is decisive.<sup>6</sup> Upon demand of the President, the Deputy President, Secretary, or any other member of the Commission, his or her objection or abstention regarding an adopted decision should be reflected in the protocol of the session. Both the President and Secretary must sign decisions of the Commission.

## **5. Strategy and Objectives of the Commission**

5.1 The overarching goal of the RA Governmental Commission is to coordinate charitable programs in Armenia and to oversee the activities of charitable organizations. (See the RA Law on Charity, Articles 18-19).

5.2 As defined in its Bylaws, the Commission is tasked with carrying out the following specific functions:

- a) Qualifying programs as charitable;
- b) Revoking or suspending the charitable qualification of a program;
- c) Determining the scope of goods and services immediately connected with and necessary for the implementation of the charitable program;
- d) Maintaining the registry of charitable programs and a record of charitable assistance carried out by volunteers;
- e) Monitoring the implementation of charitable programs by receiving information on their course and conclusion;
- f) Extending the time period during which monetary and in-kind gifts and donations may be used to carry out the charitable program;
- g) Studying the practice of implementation of charitable programs and taking measures to increase their efficiency, including by recommending inspections or other necessary measures to relevant public entities;
- h) Maintaining the registry of charitable goods entering Armenia; and
- i) Ensuring appropriate publicity of charitable programs.

## **6. Functions and Powers of the Commission**

### *Registration /Qualification*

6.1 The most basic function of the Commission is the qualification of programs as charitable. Only those programs implemented by Armenian noncommercial organizations

---

<sup>6</sup> For example, if the votes of 28 commission members (including the President) are split equally, it is the decision supported by the President that will pass.

or religious organizations, individuals, foreign states, or international organizations can qualify as charitable. Charitable status is not available to, among others, any program that includes the provision of monetary or other support to political parties or commercial organizations (with the exception of public health organizations).<sup>7</sup>

6.2 In order for a program to qualify as charitable, an eligible organization must submit an application – with corresponding materials attached – to the Commission. The decision to apply is purely voluntary.<sup>8</sup> Upon receipt of the application, the Commission has 30 days to review it. The review is conducted in the presence of the applicant, who must be informed of the session at least two days in advance. The absence of a properly notified applicant does not prevent the hearing of the application; it may, however, serve as the basis for postponing it. The review of the application may also be postponed where additional examinations are needed for decision. Review of the application may not, however, be postponed beyond 30 days. The Commission must notify the applicant of its decision within five working days. The rejection of an application or the postponement of discussion must be recorded in the meeting minutes with a corresponding explanation, and the relevant excerpt from the meeting minutes must be sent to the applicant.

6.3 In practice, unfortunately, the Commission does not routinely heed these legally defined time limits. More troubling, however, is the fact that the RA legislation does not provide clear and objective criteria for qualifying a program as charitable. As a result, inevitably, the Commission exercises subjective discretion. Because the application process can be lengthy (despite the strict limits in the law) and unpredictable (given the lack of criteria), applicants are typically those organizations implementing large programs.

### Supervision

6.4 The Commission oversees the activities of organizations undertaking qualified charitable activities based on reports and information received. The RA Law on Charities (Article 18) requires charitable organizations to prepare and submit an annual activity report to the Commission. The report must contain information regarding the following:

- 1) The use of property and spending of resources;
- 2) The organization's financial activity and compliance with the law;
- 3) The governing supreme body;
- 4) The contents of the charitable program;
- 5) The results of the organization's activities;
- 6) Any violations revealed during inspections and measures taken to eliminate them.

6.5 In addition, the Commission may receive information on the implementation of a charitable program through other means, including a written report on the results of a

---

<sup>7</sup> RA Governmental Decree #66 of 2003 on Charitable Programs.

<sup>8</sup> The main incentives to seek charitable qualification of programs include (1) prestige (that is, the award of honorable titles); (2) benefits on taxes, duties, and obligatory payments; and (3) the receipt of material and technical assistance from the RA Government or corresponding Community Council.

program or a report from a person appointed to assess the results (if either of these is envisaged by the program application or imposed as a condition by the Commission in granting charitable status), or a survey of the program's beneficiaries.

6.6 The Commission has no authority to inspect organizations directly. Its authority is limited to petitioning authorized bodies – such as tax bodies and the state inspectorate of labor – to conduct an inspection. The Commission also has the right to request information and analytical materials from state bodies, local government agencies, and organizations.

#### *Support and Guidance*

6.7 The Commission does not carry out any consultative or direct assistance to organizations implementing charitable programs.

#### *Investigation*

6.8 If an organization undertaking a charitable project violates RA legislation, the Commission may send it a written warning. The Commission may suspend or revoke the qualification of the project if the organization receives more than one written warning within a year or commits serious violations of law in implementing the program. Suspension or revocation terminates the organization's tax benefits. Where the organization has provided false information about its activities, the state benefits it has received (that is, taxes and other obligatory dues that have not been paid) can be subject to confiscation under RA legislation.<sup>9</sup> The charitable organization can appeal all of these actions in court.

#### *Limits on the Powers of the Commission*

6.9 The Commission has no authority to directly influence an organization. It has the authority only to suspend or revoke a project's charitable qualification, and only upon sufficient grounds. Suspension or revocation, as noted above, will terminate tax and other benefits, in some cases retroactively.

6.10 The Republic of Armenia protects the legal rights of participants (organizations and individuals) in charitable projects. State officials and other persons hindering these rights are subject to legal liability in the manner stipulated by law.<sup>10</sup>

6.10 Article 6 of the RA Law on Charity expressly provides as follows: “It is prohibited to put restrictions on the choice of goals and means of implementation of charity.” An organization is thus free to choose the goals and implementation methods of its charitable programs. Furthermore, it can appeal any adverse decision of the Commission to the courts.

### **7. Accountability of the Commission**

7.1 The Commission is accountable to the RA Government. According to the RA Governmental Decree #66 on Charitable Programs, the Commission report to the

---

<sup>9</sup> Article 19 of the RA Law on Charities.

<sup>10</sup> Article 17 of the RA Law on Charities.

government on the implementation of charitable programs during the previous year by April 15 of each year.<sup>11</sup>

7.2 Organizations can appeal adverse Commission decisions to court. An organizations can also present complaints and appeals regarding the Commission to the President of the Commission and to the RA Government, which must review the complaints or appeals in the stipulated manner and respond within one month.

7.3 Overall, though, the selection of Commission members by the RA Prime Minister and the legal requirement that the position of Commission President be filled by the Department of the Staff of the RA Government on Credits and Humanitarian Assistance Programs both serve to underscore the close connection between the RA Government and the Commission.

## **8. Conclusion**

8.1 Undeniably, there are serious problems with the concept and implementation of the Governmental Commission Regulating Charitable Programs in Armenia. As a governmental body, the Commission lacks independence from the government. With its members selected by the Prime Minister and without the guidance of objective criteria, the Commission lacks independence from the political process. With the purpose of providing government oversight over charitable programs, the very concept of a cross-sectoral Commission must come into question.

8.2 To improve the functioning of the Commission, it would be desirable to do the following:

- Reconceive the purpose of the Commission as qualifying organizations, rather than individual programs, as charitable;
- Improve the process of selecting Commission members by defining the composition of the Commission, especially the ratio of representatives from the civil sector and government, along with the manner of selection of those representatives;
- Set forth clear criteria for qualifying programs as charitable, as opposed to the vague and general statements in the current legislation; and
- Ensure that the Law holds government accountable and that the government takes action within mandatory timeframes, perhaps by providing for default qualification where the government fails to act promptly.

---

<sup>11</sup> Point 4 of the RA Governmental Decree #66 of 2003 on Charitable Programs.

ARTICLE

## From Elections to Democracy in Central Europe: Public Participation and the Role of Civil Society

Susan Rose-Ackerman\*

Democracy means more than elections, political party organizations, and the protection of individual rights. It also means that day-to-day policymaking is accountable to the public. Some claim that the only requirement for popular sovereignty is free and fair elections. But that is unrealistic. The chain from periodic elections to the details of public policy is very attenuated. Rather, as policy is made in the government and the bureaucracy, it is crucial that those making the decisions learn from individuals, firms, and other organizations what is at stake. The elected officials, their top-level appointees, and the higher civil service should make the ultimate decisions, but they need ongoing input from outside formal government structures.

Here is where the post-socialist transition process in Europe has lagged. These countries cannot attain full democracy unless the policy-making process becomes more accountable to citizens through transparent procedures that seek to incorporate public input. Of necessity, statutes are frequently vague and unclear and leave many difficult policy issues to the implementation stage. Given this, citizens and organized groups should be involved in that stage, with the government retaining the authority to issue general rules consistent with its statutory mandates.

Institutional design in emerging democracies involves a tricky balancing act. How can public bodies be responsive to the concerns of citizens and yet remain insulated from improper influence? How can they perform both as competent experts and as democratically responsible policy makers? I confront these questions in my book, *From Elections to Democracy: Building Accountable Government in Hungary and Poland* (Cambridge University Press, 2005). This article summarizes the main conclusions of my research. Hungary and Poland both have made the transition to electoral democracy but with relatively weak policy-making accountability. This aspect of state building has two parts. On the one hand, transitional democracies need to create accountable governments that can competently handle the tasks of the regulatory welfare state. On the other, they also need to confront the weaknesses of civil society as a source of advocacy and oversight.

---

\* Susan Rose-Ackerman is the Henry R. Luce Professor of Law and Political Science, Yale University. For more detail on the material discussed here and for citations to the relevant literature, see her book *From Elections to Democracy: Building Accountable Government in Hungary and Poland* (Cambridge University Press, 2005). The book is part of the Collegium Budapest project Honesty and Trust: Theory and Experience in the Light of the Post-Socialist Transformation, co-organized by the author and János Kornai in 2001-2002. Other results of that larger project have been published in János Kornai and Susan Rose-Ackerman, *Building a Trustworthy State in Post-Socialist Transition* (Palgrave/MacMillan, 2004), and János Kornai, Bo Rothstein, and Susan Rose-Ackerman, *Creating Social Trust in Post-Socialist Transition* (Palgrave/MacMillan, 2004).

I first outline the policy-making process in Hungary and Poland. Next I discuss the strengths and weaknesses of civil society organizations. The article concludes with a discussion of the benefits and risks of participatory processes, drawing on the rulemaking experience of the United States. Clearly, U.S. law and practice cannot be transferred uncritically. Nevertheless, fundamental features of U. S. administrative law – notice, openness to a wide range of opinions and expertise, transparent and well-justified decisions, and external oversight – seem basic principles that could guide public policy-making processes in all democratic governments.

### **Public Participation in Poland and Hungary**

Policy making needs to incorporate public and interest group concerns without giving up the benefits of delegation to expert government ministries. This balance between public input and bureaucratic competence has been imperfectly achieved in Poland and Hungary. I summarize the situation in each country.

#### ***Poland***

- Under the Polish Constitution, the only route for public input at the national level is through the election of representatives to the Sejm (Parliament).
- Ministry regulations can be issued without giving notice, holding a public hearing, or providing reasons. Final regulations must, however, be published.
- Statutes and rules can be referred to the Constitutional Tribunal for a ruling on their constitutionality. A referral can only be made by a limited number of bodies; individuals only have access if they can argue that their rights have been violated.
- Although consultations do occur in practice, the law does not generally require that drafts be sent out for comments from political parties, associations, citizens' groups, or experts.
- The Constitution gives citizens the right to obtain information from the state, and in 2001 the Sejm adopted an Act on Access to Public Information. However, its impact remains unclear, and the Act deals only with access to information, not access to process.
- "Tripartite processes" involving labor, management, and government exist. However, only about 20 percent of workers belong to a union, and that share is falling. Elsewhere, permanent institutions of stakeholders comment on draft normative acts and on petitions to improve regulations.
- The Constitution limits formal regulations and thus pushes public entities to use informal methods. As a result, some statutes are difficult to implement effectively because binding rules cannot be issued, and others may be administered through informal acts and case-by-case adjudications.

#### ***Hungary***

- The Constitution authorizes the issuance of government decrees so long as they do not conflict with statutes. The Constitutional Court held, in a case involving the regulation of abortion, that it is unconstitutional to regulate a fundamental right through an executive decree.

- Hungary has a Law on Normative Acts that permits “citizens—directly or through their representative bodies—to participate in the preparation and creation of legal regulations [i.e., normative acts] affecting their daily life.” Prior to promulgating a decree, “jurisdictional bodies, social organizations and interest representative organs have to be involved in the preparation of draft legal regulations which either affect the interests represented and protected by them or their social relations.” Unfortunately, the Act is mainly hortatory, but it does at least express an ideal of broad participation.
- A number of Hungarian laws require advisory councils. These are permanent bodies with shifting individual memberships that review government proposals and sometimes initiate studies on their own. The ministry or the government must consult with the council but is not subject to penalties for failing to do so. Government decision-makers are under no obligation to consult more broadly or to consider whether particular interests are inadequately represented on the councils.
- The Constitution includes a right for citizens to learn about and disseminate information of public interest. A 1992 act codified this right, and the Environmental Protection Act also contains a freedom of information provision. Both acts permit access to anyone; one need not show a personal or legal interest in obtaining the information. Civil society groups have tried to use requests for information to increase their influence. However, information is not always easily available and may depend upon personal connections.
- There is no legal requirement to publish proposed rules and statutes.
- The government elected in 2002 has made a few moves in the direction of openness led by the Ministry of Justice. The Ministry of Social, Health and Family Welfare has begun a process of broader consultation. It posts drafts on its website and sends them to a mailing list of about 600.

### ***Conclusions***

In spite of some salient differences, the Polish and Hungarian governments face similar challenges in developing more accountable policymaking procedures. The difficulties they face fall into four categories: public knowledge, open processes, government justifications, and judicial review.

The governments do not routinely publicize draft regulations and statutes under consideration. Even when plans and drafts are made public, few laws require open-ended hearings or information gathering from the public. Instead, consultation is limited to pre-set advisory groups or a select group of insiders. Neither country requires written justifications for normative acts (regulations), and such justifications are seldom prepared.

The judiciary has not required much in the way of open and participatory policymaking inside government. In Hungary, access to the Constitutional Court is very broad, but challenges to the administrative rulemaking process are seldom successful. In Poland, access to the Constitutional Tribunal is more limited, but the Tribunal recently struck down the administration of a law for violating the Constitution. Poland has an

administrative court system, but it deals with the administration of the law in individual cases and is unlikely to face a case where the procedures used to promulgate a general legal norm are at issue. In both countries, furthermore, the delays, costs, and the small chance of winning keep lawsuits by NGOs to a minimum.

Thus, the basic process of establishing legal norms and decrees inside the government risks being either an insular exercise carried out by ministers and their top assistants or a limited cooperative process that involves a few outsiders who either serve on advisory committees or who are associated with groups that enjoy special access to the government. These procedures may function well in particular cases, but they make it difficult for those who feel excluded from the process to do anything about it. Such individuals have no right to demand to be heard or to insist that the government defend its policies, short of a claim of unconstitutionality. The constitutional framework is not sufficient to manage the policymaking processes of either of these newly democratic states.

### **The Role of Private Groups**

The Central European countries distinguish three types of organizations, other than political parties, that play a role in policymaking and implementation processes. These are “jurisdictional” organizations, “interest” groups, and “civil” organizations.

- Jurisdictional organizations or “self-governments” are mostly local and regional governments, but the category also includes other groups, such as university students and sometimes government agencies that will be affected by the policy in question.
- The term “interest groups” often refers simply to labor unions and employers’ associations that participate in the official consultation processes, which are sometimes referred to as “social dialogue.” However, it also can include other organized groups of economic interests. Professional “chambers” for such groups as lawyers and doctors and the Academy of Sciences mix these two categories. These organizations have been created by statute to regulate their respective professions. In general, they must be consulted if a draft law or regulation concerns their members.
- Civil organizations are nonprofit or civil society groups representing interests that are poorly institutionalized and cannot call on membership fees to cover their budgetary needs. The groups have policy goals that will affect a broad range of the population beyond their members. Examples are groups that focus on the environment, poverty, and human rights. Groups concerned with women, the disabled, the old, and disadvantaged minorities seek economic and social benefits for the groups they represent, but they also have broader goals and attract members who will not benefit personally.

The role of nonprofits as advocates and gadflies is in its infancy in Central Europe, as it is in other emerging democracies. My recent book includes case studies of two contrasting areas where private and quasi-private organizations are relatively well-established – environmental protection advocacy in Hungary and student groups in Poland.

### ***Environmental Advocacy Organizations in Hungary***

Environmental activism in Hungary began at the end of the Socialist period, with small cores of activists able to mobilize large numbers of people to protest particular issues. These mobilizations continued into the democratic transition, but newer groups focus their efforts more on affecting policy using technical and policy arguments. Even the most active groups, however, depend on the energy of a few committed people, have scant funds, and rely on grants that may be canceled after a few years. Relations with public officials are sometimes rocky, but the groups' access to the media and public sympathy for their efforts have helped keep them in operation and given them some influence. These nonprofits face three interlocked difficulties. These are problems of (1) financial and human capacity, (2) credibility, and (3) effective access to the policymaking process.

- **Funding:** Advocacy groups receive a large proportion of their funds from government and foreign grants. As foreign foundation support is phased out, these groups will become even more dependent on government support unless they aggressively begin to seek domestic private donations or develop eco-businesses to generate revenue. This may limit their role as advocates and gadflies.
- In seeking credibility, the groups follow two broad strategies. Some develop grassroots support and educate people about environmental problems. Access to the media is key and has been used creatively by several groups. Other groups gain credibility through providing expert opinions to public officials. Of course, expertise can help mobilize ordinary people as well, and a group's expert opinions may be taken more seriously if it can point to media and public support.
- Access to key government officials is a function of legal and political practice and of the attitude of those in key government positions. Because it is relatively weak, the Environmental Ministry has sometimes welcomed the publicity for environmental issues that NGOs can generate. Other ministries are less receptive. If access to government is denied or if the decision is opposed to the group's interests, one remedy is to go to the courts either to force greater openness or to challenge decisions after they are made. This is not often a fruitful approach if government laws and norms are at stake, but in the environmental area, legal challenges are sometimes worthwhile, especially to enforce the freedom of information requirements and to challenge individual projects. However, broad legal challenges to government rulemaking processes are seldom possible.

### ***Student Groups in Poland***

Student and youth organizations in Poland present a complementary case. The sector includes both jurisdictional organizations, in the form of university self-governments, and civil organization. Some existing groups have also considered becoming interest groups, analogous to labor unions and professional chambers.

One group represents the reincarnation of the official student organization under communism. A second important group was formed in the 1980s to act as a counterweight to the official group and protest regime policies. Other groups are oriented toward professional development, often in alliance with the corresponding professional

chambers. These associations interact with the official student self-governments, whose university-level leaders are elected and who claim to speak for the entire student community. The National Students' Parliament includes representatives from the university parliaments. Several student groups are trying to create an alternative nationwide roundtable. These groups face issues of funding and of finding a credible and effective role to play.

- Funding tensions are similar to those facing the Hungarian environmental organizations. Government provides programmatic funds, and the self-governments distribute public scholarship funds and run dormitories and cafeterias under agreement with the universities. The self-governments are deeply entwined with the state and university administration, a fact that may blunt their ability to act as independent voices. The groups with political party allegiances obtain government financial support, at least when their supporters are in power. All groups rely on donations from private firms and foundations and on the sale of services.
- Student leaders struggle with the issues of how to reinvent their organizations, further their own careers, and interact with other types of organizations. This case is a particularly good example of the tendency of the state in Central Europe to gravitate toward formal, official bodies as the exclusive route for group influence. It illustrates the weaknesses of that strategy when the official organization lacks democratic legitimacy and becomes a source of conflict.

Thus, in a different country and in a very different policy area, we see some of the same puzzles and problems that face Hungarian environmental groups. How much should groups cooperate with official bodies? What are the costs and advantages of close affiliation or identification with particular political parties? How can funding levels be maintained without compromising independence? How should leaders balance the need for expertise against claims of broad popular support? If a group's leaders have privileged inside access to policymakers and politicians, will they be a strong voice for more open and inclusive procedures? In both cases, the administrative process inside government encourages the development of a few "official" voices. In contrast, a process that is more open-ended would encourage the development of groups outside the existing hierarchies and generally excluded from formal advisory councils. This would put a greater burden on the government bureaucracy to manage public participation in government policy making, but on the positive side, it would avoid solidifying closed loops of consultation between government and certain privileged groups.

### **Developing Accountable Rulemaking Processes**

The weakness of the policymaking process in Central Europe suggests a search for alternative models. One place to start is the United States administrative process. In the United States, legally binding rules (government norms or decrees with the force of law) are generally promulgated under the notice and comment rulemaking process required by the Administrative Procedure Act (APA). The APA, passed in 1946, sets out the essentials of a publicly accountable process. I focus on "notice and comment rulemaking," where an agency gathers information free of the strictures of a judicialized process. This process requires that the preparation of rules with the force of law be

announced in the Federal Register and include a hearing open to “interested persons.” Final rules must be accompanied by a “concise general statement of their basis and purpose.” Rules can be reviewed in court for conformity with APA procedures, as well as conformity with the authorizing statute and the Constitution. A rule can be struck down for being “arbitrary and capricious” or in some cases for being “unsupported by substantial evidence.”

There are many practical problems with the American rulemaking process, but in principle, it represents one approach to the problem of balancing expertise and bureaucratic rationality against popular concerns for openness and accountability. Critics argue that the most important problems with participation in rulemaking are delay, bias, irrelevance, displacement to other methods, and curbs on agency implementation. Case studies provide examples of all of these problems, but most appear largely to be the result of ill-designed and biased procedures, not of participation per se. In the positive cases, officials draft proposed rules in light of the forthcoming public participation processes. Even if they consult with a biased selection of interest groups before the public hearing process, officials must consider how their proposals will be greeted by the public and the media when they are publicly posted in the Federal Register and later, when they are subject to judicial review. Agency officials, knowing that their proposed rule will face public and interest group scrutiny, try to anticipate objections *ex ante*.

Open procedures cost time and money, so emerging democracies will need to make some compromises to avoid gridlock and to assure that processes are not just for show. The practical implementation of more open participatory procedures requires a realistic understanding of the tradeoffs involved. To improve policymaking accountability of the national government, a two-pronged strategy is needed – efforts, first, to support the creation and consolidation of independent nongovernmental organizations, and, second, to create a more open and accountable policymaking process inside government.

The first prong is to strengthen groups that operate independently of political parties and concentrate on a small set of policy issues – be they feminist causes, indigenous rights, environmental harms, working conditions, student concerns, or burdensome business regulation. Advocacy groups exist in most emerging democracies but they are often small, poorly funded, and lack professional staff. Furthermore, even organizations with ample funding may not be effective advocates if much of their funding comes from the state and if they administer government programs. The registration of nonprofit advocacy groups should be a simple and inexpensive process that concentrates on avoiding the fraudulent use of the nonprofit form for personal financial gain. In addition, governments may need to provide assistance to poorly organized and funded interests to help level the playing field in the administrative process. However, if governments subsidize nonprofit advocacy groups, support needs to be provided in a way that does not undermine the groups’ independence.

The second prong of a reform agenda includes the public posting of draft rules, making open-ended requests for comments, and giving reasons for decisions. The executive is ultimately responsible for the legal norms that it issues, but it must be willing to hear alternative viewpoints and to explain why it has selected a particular policy. Interested persons should be able to go to court to challenge executive decrees and

normative acts that have legal force on the grounds that the process was not sufficiently open and inclusive or that the rule is inconsistent with the authorizing statute or the constitution. The executive should be open to comments from a broad range of interests and individuals. Managing these processes will require some creativity on the part of agencies, although new information technology makes broad participation feasible even in middle-income countries. Drafts can be posted on the internet, comments can be accepted by email, and agencies can facilitate public participation by developing web sites that are informative and easy to negotiate. Nevertheless, one cost of increased participation must be accepted – the time needed both to allow the outsiders to review drafts and to permit public officials to incorporate this feedback into the final rule.

Judicial review needs to support reforms inside the executive. Even if new statutes specify grounds for review, this might not be an effective form of oversight unless the courts are reorganized and judges retrained. To avoid interference by judges in the operation of bureaucracies, statutes need to specify the grounds for review, and these should be limited to procedural violations and clear inconsistencies between rules and statutes or the constitution.

Some claim that the focus should be on strengthening political parties, not overcoming the problems listed above. However, political parties are not a good substitute for independent civil society organizations. Too strong a move in transition countries to incorporate independent groups under political party labels could produce a system of rotating elected cartels that govern for limited periods without considering the interests of those who are currently associated with opposition parties or who are poorly represented by parliamentary blocs.

The problems of democratic consolidation in transitional countries are the problems of countries that have democratic structures, secure borders, no large-scale organized violence, and a functioning private sector. They are not different in kind from those facing democracies with much longer histories. The scale of the difficulties is larger for some issues, and the existing institutions in the public and the private sectors are fragile and untested, but none of these issues suggests an imminent breakdown of the state. This observation means that a new democracy can learn from experiences elsewhere. Its politicians and policymakers can engage in a productive dialogue with those in wealthier, more established democracies as they seek ways to create more accountable government institutions that can garner popular support.

ARTICLE

## Reinventing Liberia: Civil Society, Governance, and a Nation's Post-War Recovery

J. Peter Pham\*

On January 16, 2006, Ellen Johnson-Sirleaf was inaugurated as the 24th president of Liberia, the West African country originally established as a homeland for freed slaves and other African-Americans "repatriated" from the United States.<sup>1</sup> Johnson-Sirleaf's installation, coming after national elections in October 2005 and a presidential run-off in November in which she won 59.4 percent of the vote against soccer superstar George Manneh "Oppong" Weah, is historically significant for a number of reasons.<sup>2</sup> The election was arguably the freest, fairest, and most democratic poll since the nation's independence in 1847. As the first woman elected head of state in Africa, Johnson-Sirleaf represents a remarkable breakthrough in what historically has been a predominantly patriarchal society where women have largely been relegated to the periphery of political life (the new president campaigned explicitly on her gender, and many of her supporters sported T-shirts that proclaimed "All the men have failed Liberia; let's try a woman this time"). The generally smooth transition back to constitutional government also fulfilled one of the key objectives of the August 2003 Comprehensive Peace Agreement (CPA),<sup>3</sup> which ended the country's second civil war in a decade and began post-war transition and peace-building processes in which both the United Nations and the United States government were heavily invested.

While these are by no means insignificant achievements, it would be dangerous to overestimate their importance in the context of the violent conflicts which have wracked Liberia for nearly three decades and which ignited a regional conflagration that consumed – and, in some parts, continues to plague – its neighbors Sierra Leone, Guinea, and Côte

---

\* J. PETER PHAM, Director of the Nelson Institute for International and Public Affairs at James Madison University, Harrisonburg, Virginia, is the author of *LIBERIA: PORTRAIT OF A FAILED STATE* (Reed Press, 2004) and *CHILD SOLDIERS, ADULT INTERESTS: THE GLOBAL DIMENSIONS OF THE SIERRA LEONEAN TRAGEDY* (Nova Science Publishers, 2005). Dr. Pham served as an international diplomat in Liberia, Sierra Leone, and Guinea in 2001 and 2002, as well as a U.S. delegate to international observation mission during the 2005 Liberian election. Copyright 2006 by J. Peter Pham.

<sup>1</sup> This essay is a follow-up to a more extensive study published previously in this journal: J. Peter Pham, *A Nation Long Forlorn: Liberia's Journey from Civil War toward Civil Society*, 6 INT'L J. NOT-FOR-PROFIT L. (2004), available at [http://www.icnl.org/JOURNAL/vol6iss4/ar\\_pham.htm](http://www.icnl.org/JOURNAL/vol6iss4/ar_pham.htm).

<sup>2</sup> See Jeremy I. Levitt & J. Peter Pham, Editorial, *Liberia Must Confront Its Past If It Wants a Brighter Future*, BALTIMORE SUN, Dec. 8, 2005, at 23A.

<sup>3</sup> Comprehensive Peace Agreement Between the Government of Liberia and the Liberians United for Reconciliation and Democracy (LURD) and the Movement for Democracy in Liberia (MODEL) and Political Parties, Aug. 18, 2003, available at [http://www.usip.org/library/pa/liberia/liberia\\_08182003\\_toc.html](http://www.usip.org/library/pa/liberia/liberia_08182003_toc.html).

d'Ivoire.<sup>4</sup> In 2003 the Bush administration, egged on by pundits demanding that it “do something” on the eve of the President’s first trip to Africa,<sup>5</sup> contemplated leading an international “humanitarian intervention” in the Liberian civil war, and went so far as to deploy three warships offshore with 2,300 Marines. I dashed off an essay for an online foreign policy journal that turned out to be one of the few pieces published that summer that argued against anything more than a very limited mission.<sup>6</sup>

My opposition to a more forceful engagement had nothing to do with doubts about the American military juggernaut (though stretched by the Iraqi situation, the U.S. armed forces would have hardly been challenged by the ragged forces in Liberia) or with any lack of sympathy for the Liberian people (I had just returned from a two-year tour there, during which I formed many lasting bonds). Rather, my skepticism stemmed from a sense that many advocates of intervention suffered from what the late Israeli statesman Abba Eban described as the “tendency to imagine the past and to describe the future”<sup>7</sup> – in the present case, they invented an idyllic Liberian past, demonized the present, and imagined a future paradise to be brought into being easily enough by American arms and a round of balloting. Reality, of course, is much more complex, and I doubted whether, despite the best of intentions, the would-be interventionists had either the vision or the commitment to undertake transformative change of the failed state that Liberia had become. More likely than not, elections of some sort would be organized and, under the cover of the “success” of holding the polls, the international community would retreat, leaving the situation no better (if not worse) for the effort and the root causes of the conflict unaddressed – thus perpetuating the historical cycle of conflict and violence.

Nearly three years later, my intuition has, regrettably, proved to be correct. Despite much-ballyhooed initiatives such as the U.S. administration’s general agenda to promote democratization abroad, as well as very specific prescriptions such as those in the 450-page tome released last year by British Prime Minister Tony Blair’s Commission for Africa,<sup>8</sup> international policy with respect to failed states – and not only in Africa – remains very much attached to what could be called an “election fetish,” the notion that electing a national government is the end point of state-building. According to this view, an election “cures” the crisis that provoked the intervention, absolves the ethical obligations of the outside forces, and dispatches the nation happily along the peaceful

---

<sup>4</sup> See J. Peter Pham, *Lazarus Rising: Civil Society and Sierra Leone’s Return from the Grave*, 7 INT’L J. NOT-FOR-PROFIT L. (2004), available at [http://www.icnl.org/JOURNAL/vol7iss1/ar\\_pham.htm](http://www.icnl.org/JOURNAL/vol7iss1/ar_pham.htm); J. Peter Pham, *Democracy By Force? Lessons from the Restoration of the State in Sierra Leone*, 6 WHITEHEAD J. DIPL. & INT’L REL. 129 (2005); see also J. PETER PHAM, CHILD SOLDIERS, ADULT INTERESTS: THE GLOBAL DIMENSIONS OF THE SIERRA LEONEAN TRAGEDY (Nova Science Publishers, 2005) (on the conflict in Sierra Leone).

<sup>5</sup> See generally Editorial, *Liberia Denied*, WASH. POST, July 22, 2003, at A16; Editorial, *The U.S. Role in Liberia*, CHI. TRIB., July 23, 2003, at 20; and Editorial, *America’s Role in Liberia*, N.Y. TIMES, July 24, 2003, at A18.

<sup>6</sup> See J. Peter Pham, *A Realistic Commitment: Balancing National Interests and American Ideals in Liberia*, IN THE NAT’L INT.: WKLY. ANALYSIS & COMMENT. ON FOREIGN POL’Y, July 16, 2003, available at <http://www.inthenationalinterest.com/Articles/Vol2Issue28/Vol2Issue28Pham.html>.

<sup>7</sup> ABBA EBAN, DIPLOMACY FOR THE NEXT CENTURY 11 (1998).

<sup>8</sup> OUR COMMON INTEREST: REPORT OF THE COMMISSION FOR AFRICA (2005).

pathways of development toward a future of prosperity. This notion, already tried with less-than-convincing results across Liberia's western border by the just-wrapped-up United Nations Mission in Sierra Leone (UNAMSIL),<sup>9</sup> typifies the international community's mindset.

In my view, by contrast, electoral processes alone do little to address the governance issues that are the essential foundation for sustainable peace and development. Recently, I have had the immense satisfaction of finding concurrence with my contrarian views from no less a figure than Amos Sawyer who, in addition to being one of the founding fathers of modern Liberian civil society and perhaps the preeminent political scientist produced by his country,<sup>10</sup> served as Liberia's internationally recognized head of state from 1990 to 1994, as president of the Interim Government of National Unity during the first civil war. Now living in the United States, where he is associate director and research scholar at Indiana University's Workshop on Political Theory and Policy Analysis, Sawyer has turned his attention to whether a stable political order can be established in Liberia after years of collapsed governance, unimaginable violence, and complex humanitarian crises. His answer, which comes in a recently published volume, *Beyond Plunder: Toward Democratic Governance in Liberia*,<sup>11</sup> is a qualified yes: the task is feasible, but only in the context of constitutional arrangements and societal institutions that represent a clear break from those of the country's past.

After reviewing the background of the Liberian civil war, this article will, taking Sawyer's work as a point of departure, examine the responses of the international community and civil society through the just-concluded transition and highlight some of the governance issues that the newly inaugurated Liberian government must address to avoid a relapse into conflict. While the discussion will be limited to Liberia, the lessons gleaned from the West African country are applicable to nation-building exercises in other places, not the least of which is the Greater Middle East.

#### **FROM "MODEL" TO FAILED STATE**

Liberia's 1847 Declaration of Independence proudly proclaimed Africa's first black-ruled republic to be "the happy home of thousands who were once the doomed victims of oppression," a place that "if left unmolested to go on her natural and spontaneous growth, if her movements be left free from the paralyzing intrigues of jealous ambition and unscrupulous avarice, ... will throw open wider and yet wider a door for thousands who are now looking with an anxious eye for some land of rest." Despite the lofty ambitions of the freed slaves and other transplanted African-Americans, what was inaugurated was something other than the exemplary democratic polity romanticized by the popular media on this side of the Atlantic. Rather, over the course of the next century and a half, relations between the "Americo-Liberian" settlers and their descendants – who never accounted for more than roughly 5 percent of the total

---

<sup>9</sup> See generally J. PETER PHAM, CHILD SOLDIERS, ADULT INTERESTS: THE GLOBAL DIMENSIONS OF THE SIERRA LEONEAN TRAGEDY (Nova Science, 2005).

<sup>10</sup> See J. PETER PHAM, LIBERIA: PORTRAIT OF A FAILED STATE 74-104 (Reed Press 2004).

<sup>11</sup> AMOS SAWYER, BEYOND PLUNDER: TOWARDS DEMOCRATIC GOVERNANCE IN LIBERIA (Lynne Rienner, 2005).

population – and the native peoples of the region were characterized by a peculiar version of the colonial *mission civilisatrice* that continues to haunt Liberian public life.

Members of indigenous African communities, for example, were denied the right to vote altogether until 1946, when it was extended to the select few of their number who owned a home, paid taxes on it, and were otherwise deemed “civilized” by arbitrary criteria established by government officials. The country’s legal system, codified only in the 1950s with the aid of legal scholars from Cornell University, vested neither indigenous ethnic communities nor individual members of such groups with title to the lands that they had occupied from time immemorial. Rather, indigenous communities were granted the use of what was declared public land. The law went on to stipulate that “when a tribe shall become sufficiently advanced in civilization,” it was entitled to “petition the government for a division of tribal land into family holding.”<sup>12</sup> As the dean of Liberian studies, J. Gus Liebenow, once observed, the Americo-Liberians’ “views of Africa and Africans were essentially those of nineteenth-century whites in the United States. The bonds of culture were stronger than the bonds of race, and the settlers clung tenaciously to the subtle differences that set them apart from the tribal ‘savages’ in their midst.”<sup>13</sup>

This effectively colonial state of affairs persisted until April 12, 1980, when a quasi-literate master sergeant, Samuel Kanyon Doe, an ethnic Krahn, and his band of seventeen low-ranking soldiers launched a coup that killed the last Americo-Liberian president, William Tolbert Jr., and overthrew the settler oligarchy. Despite his increasingly violent and oppressive rule. Doe, like his Americo-Liberian predecessors, benefited from America’s Cold War calculus that, more often than not, turned a blind eye to the abuses of despots so long as they proved willing to accommodate U.S. interests. In Liberia, those interests included a large diplomatic and intelligence communications relay station comprising two 500-acre antenna fields, a 1,600-acre Voice of America relay station, a U.S. Coast Guard maritime navigational tracking station (one of only six in the world at the time), and unlimited access for American military flights to the Robertsfield Airport.<sup>14</sup> U.S. economic and military assistance to Doe – famously saluted during a state visit to the White House by President Ronald Reagan as “Chairman Moe” – amounted to over \$500 million between 1981 and 1985.

The fall of the Americo-Liberian ruling class had been greeted with hope, but it soon evaporated with Doe’s imposition of an even more repressive Krahn-based military oligarchy. As Jeremy Levitt of Florida International University has observed:

Doe’s native regime ... failed to progressively reconfigure let alone overhaul Liberia’s sociopolitical order. It rather widened preexisting fissures and sent the country spiraling downward into an abyss of darkness from which it has yet to recover. The outcome of Doe’s rule may signal

---

<sup>12</sup> LIBERIAN CODE OF LAWS ch. 11, §§ 60-61 (Cornell University Press, 1957).

<sup>13</sup> J. GUS LIEBENOW, *LIBERIA: THE QUEST FOR A DEMOCRACY* 15 (Indiana University Press, 1987).

<sup>14</sup> See generally HERMAN J. COHEN, *INTERVENING IN AFRICA: SUPERPOWER PEACEMAKING IN A TROUBLED CONTINENT* 126-162 (St. Martin’s Press, 2000) (on U.S.-Liberian relations during Doe’s presidency by author who served as senior advisor on Africa to President Ronald Reagan [1987-1989] and assistant secretary of state for African affairs under President George H.W. Bush [1989-1993]).

the extent to which authoritarianism, corruption, ethnic divisions, and elitism have been entrenched into the Liberian body politic and wider cultural fabric. Hence it may be asserted that while the 1980 coup brought about the (short-lived) ethnic transformation of Liberia's body politic, it did nothing to reconstruct its constitution of order or fundamentally enhance the quality of life of the Liberian masses. In this sense, the Doe episode demonstrates that majority rule, whether it be settler or native Liberian, is not synonymous with democratization.<sup>15</sup>

The end of the Cold War altered America's strategic calculations: during Reagan's second term, U.S. aid to Liberia plummeted from \$53.6 million in 1986 to \$19.5 million in 1989. Except for some \$10 million in emergency food and other humanitarian assistance, no aid was appropriated in the first budget submitted by the George H.W. Bush administration. Then on Christmas Eve 1989, rural Nimba County was invaded by a handful of insurgents led by Charles Taylor, the U.S.-educated son of an Americo-Liberian father and a Gola mother, who had been trained in Libya after breaking out of a federal prison in Boston (he had been held on an extradition request from Liberia for having allegedly embezzled from the government agency he had run earlier). Within the year, until they were halted by a military intervention by the Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS), Taylor and his allies had gained military control over nearly 90 percent of Liberia's national territory and had captured and killed the hapless Doe.

While the deployment of the regional military intervention force, dubbed ECOMOG ("ECOWAS Monitoring Group"), in August 1990 prevented Taylor's takeover of the capital, Monrovia, the unintended consequence was to prolong the conflict. Denied the prize that was almost within his grasp, Taylor doggedly engaged the would-be peacekeepers as well as an ever-proliferating host of other armed factions for seven long years, during which the fighting engulfed all or parts of neighboring Sierra Leone, Guinea, and Côte d'Ivoire. In Liberia, the death toll has been estimated to be as high as 250,000, out of a pre-war population of just over three million. Ironically, the end result was the same as if there had been no intervention at all: in an internationally monitored election on July 19, 1997, Taylor triumphed over his opponents, winning 75.3 percent of the vote. Ellen Johnson-Sirleaf, a Harvard-trained economist, ran a distant second with 9.5 percent, while a trio of veteran civil society activists – Cletus Wortorson, Gabriel Baccus Mathews, and Togba Nah Tipoteh – trailed with humiliating 2.5, 2.5, and 1.6 percent, respectively. The election was judged "free and fair" though flawed by the international community – including observers from the U.N., the European Union, the Organization of African Unity, and the Carter Center. Despite Taylor's reputation as a brutal warlord, the across-the-board victory for him personally and for the National Patriotic Party formed out of his rebel movement could best be explained by the uncertain security situation. Voters made a rational choice for the candidate most likely to bring stability soon and, they hoped, improved conditions eventually.

---

<sup>15</sup> JEREMY I. LEVITT, *THE EVOLUTION OF DEADLY CONFLICT IN LIBERIA: FROM "PATERNALTARIANISM" TO STATE COLLAPSE* 203 (Carolina Academic Press, 2005).

These hopes, however, were quickly dashed. Taylor's authoritarianism combined with declining socio-economic conditions – by 2003, the average Liberian was, by most indices, worse off than before the civil war had started more than a decade earlier – led *The Economist* to dub the country “the worst place to live in 2003.” Not surprisingly, an anti-Taylor umbrella group, the Liberian United for Reconciliation and Democracy (LURD),<sup>16</sup> emerged with the support of Guinea, whose territory had been repeatedly invaded by Taylor. LURD was soon joined by another armed group, the Movement for Democracy in Liberia (MODEL), supported by another of Liberia’s aggrieved neighbors, Côte d’Ivoire.

As 2003 began, Taylor had been weakened considerably by the military pressure of the LURD and MODEL insurgencies, coupled with the political and economic isolation resulting from U.N. sanctions imposed because of his role in fomenting Sierra Leone’s brutal civil war. By late May, with nearly two-thirds of Liberia loosely under rebel control, but with neither LURD nor MODEL strong enough to take the capital by storm, Taylor finally agreed to sit down with his opponents at peace talks, to be held in Accra under the auspices of ECOWAS. However, much to the embarrassment of the African diplomats who had set up the meeting, Taylor’s attendance was cut short. On June 4, the U.N.-sponsored Special Court for Sierra Leone published its previously sealed indictment of the Liberian president. He faced some seventeen counts of war crimes and other serious violations of international humanitarian law stemming from the brutal Sierra Leonean conflict that he had precipitated as a sideshow to his own fight.<sup>17</sup>

While Taylor hastily fled back to Monrovia, the end game had clearly begun, especially after U.S. President George W. Bush declared on June 26, the eve of his first presidential trip to Africa, that “President Taylor needs to step down so that his country can be spared further bloodshed.”<sup>18</sup> After protracted negotiations, a Nigerian-led West African peacekeeping force, acting under the authority of an apposite U.N. Security Council resolution, landed in Monrovia on August 4. On August 11, Taylor resigned the Liberian presidency, handed power over to Vice President Moses Blah, and accepted an offer of asylum in Nigeria.

#### **TRANSITIONAL ARRANGEMENTS**

Multi-party talks held in Accra, Ghana, created the National Transitional Government of Liberia (NTGL) from the remnants of Taylor’s National Patriotic Party (NPP), the LURD and MODEL rebels, and representatives of civil society organizations. The Comprehensive Peace Agreement (CPA) provided for a four-way power-sharing arrangement that parceled out positions in the cabinet and the rest of the government. In

---

<sup>16</sup> Guinea’s support of the LURD insurgency was the result of a bizarre – but for the region, not atypical – confluence of strategic calculations and highly personalized motives. LURD leader Sekou Damante Conneh’s then-wife, Aïsha, is Guinean president Lansana Conté’s influential court seer and putative natural daughter. Interview with Lamine Sidimé, Prime Minister, Republic of Guinea (Nov. 18, 2001).

<sup>17</sup> The Prosecutor v. Charles Ghankay Taylor, SCSL 2003-01-I (Mar. 7, 2003), available at <http://www.sc-sl.org/Documents/SCSC-03-01-I-001.pdf>.

<sup>18</sup> President George W. Bush, Remarks to the Corporate Council on Africa’s U.S.-Africa Business Summit (June 26, 2003), available at <http://www.whitehouse.gov/news/releases/2003/06/20030626-2.html>.

the cabinet picked to work alongside NTGL chairman Gyude Bryant, a businessman with longtime political aspirations, the NPP retained five ministries, while five each were allocated to members of LURD and MODEL and six were entrusted to civic leaders. The 76 seats in the unicameral National Transitional Legislative Assembly (NTLA) created by the CPA were likewise divided up by participants to the negotiations. Supporters of the outgoing NPP government, LURD, and MODEL were each given twelve seats. Each of the eighteen registered civilian political parties, except for the NPP, was allocated one seat. Seven seats were reserved for representatives to be designated by civil society groups. Less than a quarter of the parliamentary seats – fifteen – were to be filled by election, with one representative chosen from each of Liberia's counties. In similar fashion, the Accra agreement parceled out Liberia's publicly owned corporations and autonomous government agencies and commissions. The transitional government took office on October 14, 2003. Under the CPA, confirmed by an apposite U.N. Security Council resolution, the transitional government would remain in office until January 16, 2006, when it would cede power to a government elected in a 2005 poll.<sup>19</sup>

During the transition, Liberia was, for all intents and purposes, under a regime of international trusteeship, the NTGL being propped up by the United Nations Mission in Liberia (UNMIL), headed for most of the period by a retired U.S. Air Force general, Jacques Paul Klein, who had previously served as the Special Representative of the Secretary-General in Bosnia-Herzegovina. For a change, the international community backed up the peacekeepers with the resources necessary for reconstruction and other humanitarian assistance. A February 2004 conference co-sponsored by the United States, the World Bank, and the United Nations, and co-chaired by U.S. Secretary of State Colin Powell and U.N. Secretary-General Kofi Annan, generated over \$500 million in pledges. By then the U.S. Congress had already appropriated \$447 million for the West African nation (\$245 million for the international peacekeeping force and \$200 for humanitarian assistance, in addition to the gratuitous \$2 million congressional earmark for a bounty to secure the delivery of the deposed President Taylor to the international war crimes tribunal in Sierra Leone<sup>20</sup>), and various U.N. agencies had committed \$177 million. At the end of the donors' conference, Secretary-General Annan pledged to "consolidate the peace, and make the peace process irreversible."<sup>21</sup>

---

<sup>19</sup> The author's concerns, noted in an earlier study (*see* Pham, *supra* note 1), about the temptations facing representatives of the third sector who take a direct role in the NTGL have, regrettably, proved prescient. In one of their last acts of office, the 76 outgoing interim parliamentarians, including the *ex officio* civil society representatives, voted to override Chairman Gyude Bryant's veto and grant themselves the ownership of the state-owned vehicles, office furniture, and equipment – including, according to press reports, toilet paper – that had been assigned for their official use. *See generally* United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, *Liberia: Scramble for Goodies Ahead of Political Handover*, IRIN NEWS, Nov. 21, 2005, available at <http://www.irinnews.org/report.asp?ReportID=50214>.

<sup>20</sup> Emergency Supplemental Appropriations Act for Defense and for the Reconstruction of Iraq and Afghanistan, FY 2004, Pub. L. No. 108-106 (2003).

<sup>21</sup> U.N. Secretary-General Kofi Annan, Address to the International Reconstruction Conference on Liberia (Feb. 6, 2004), available at <http://www0.un.org/apps/sg/sgstats.asp?nid=769>.

## THE DEVIL IN THE DETAILS

The reality, however, fell short. Recall that before his ouster, Liberia's Taylor had incited a series of conflicts across the region, including civil wars in Sierra Leone (pacified) and Côte d'Ivoire (ongoing), plus various intrigues in and even an invasion of Guinea, an increasingly unstable country where a rising tide of ethnic and other tensions was held back only by the aging autocratic president, Lansana Conté, who survived an assassination attempt in January 2005 that the then-chief prosecutor of the Special Court for Sierra Leone explicitly blamed on Taylor's machinations.<sup>22</sup> A peace plan whose scope is limited to one country, no matter how well supported and faithfully implemented, has at best a tenuous chance of succeeding while regional conflagration remains a very real possibility, with violence and refugee crises spilling over ill-defined and porous frontiers.

Even aside from the regional considerations, the reconstruction effort in Liberia has suffered from contemporary international society's equivalent of Martin Luther's *articulus stantis vel cadentis ecclesiae*: that the "success" (read, "exit point") of international interventions in weak or failed states is measured by whether or not elections can be held by some arbitrarily established deadline, regardless of circumstances on the ground. While democratic elections are arguably the most significant factor in providing legitimacy to an emergent political order, their efficacy in this regard is negated if essential institutional reforms are sacrificed in a headlong rush to the ballot box. And perhaps no country knows this better than Liberia, where the 1996 Abuja II peace agreement paved the way for the ascendancy the following year of warlord Charles Taylor who, backed by his relatively well-disciplined military force and enriched by the booty he had acquired during the civil war, easily trounced his divided and under-funded civilian opponents in hastily organized elections – thus sowing the seeds of a renewed conflict.

The 2003 CPA did avoid the mistake of its abortive predecessors by providing for a two-year transition, during which the interim government – or, rather, the multinational peacekeeping force acting on the NTGL's behalf – would reestablish some modicum of control over national territory, demobilize and disarm combatants, and rebuild the collapsed institutions of state. UNMIL, unlike earlier U.N. peacekeeping operations, was mandated and funded to carry out this process of state-building. Furthermore, again unlike earlier engagements, there was a unity in the international mission: during his tenure, Klein, himself a former military officer as well as a diplomat, simultaneously held both political and military portfolios as special representative of the U.N. Secretary-General and commander of the peacekeeping force (although a Nigerian general managed routine day-to-day military operations).

While, at least to a certain extent, UNMIL succeeded in demobilizing and disarming the combatants in Liberia's long-running civil war, including some as young as twelve, and helping the interim Liberian authorities take the first steps toward rehabilitating the country's infrastructure and resuscitating the capacities of state

---

<sup>22</sup> Press Release, Special Court for Sierra Leone, Office of the Prosecutor, Prosecutor Welcomes Resolution on Charles Taylor and Calls for Leadership from U.S. President Bush (May 4, 2005), available at <http://www.sc-sl.org/Press/prosecutor-050505.pdf>.

institutions, the 2005 elections may still be remembered as the starting point for renewed conflict.

With few, relatively minor, exceptions, the electoral exercise was well-run.<sup>23</sup> Approximately 1.35 million citizens registered to vote in April and May 2005, in a process marred by localized violence but generally peaceful. Nearly three-quarters of the registered voters, some 1.012 million people, participated in the October poll and approximately 60 percent, more than 821,000, voted in the November presidential run-off. The international community facilitated the process through education, technical assistance, and security. The U.S. alone contributed over \$10 million to the effort, most of it dispersed through civil society organizations involved in democratization efforts, including IFES (technical assistance for polling), the International Republican Institute (training for political parties), and the National Democratic Institute for International Affairs (civic education). More than 6,000 Liberians, including some 3,500 from local civil society organizations, were accredited to monitor the voting.

George Weah came in first among the field of 22 candidates in the first round, only to lose to Ellen Johnson-Sirleaf in the second round by a 59.4 percent to 40.6 percent margin. Weah has contested his defeat, claiming that the vote was rigged and demanding a re-run of the run-off. While he has called upon his supporters to keep their protests peaceful, some fear the possibility of violence, given that his base includes a high proportion of ex-combatants. Furthermore, legislative obstruction is a possibility. Weah's political party, the Congress for Democratic Change (CDC), is the largest group in the new 64-seat House of Representatives, holding fifteen seats; by contrast, Johnson-Sirleaf's Unity Party (UP) has only seven seats.

However, the real danger for Liberia's future lies not with the volatility of the defeated candidate but with the institutions that the winner inherited. Despite the care in managing the country's post-war transition, one important detail was omitted if not deliberately glossed over: no real consideration was given to what kind of government would take office after the voting and how it would govern.

Johnson-Sirleaf assumed power under Liberia's 1984 constitution, a ramshackle adaptation of the country's seriously flawed 19th-century constitution with adjustments to suit the exigencies of the 1984 dictator, Samuel Doe. Under this charter, the president, elected for a renewable six-year-term, holds broad powers that ensure a very centralized regime. According to the constitution, "All cabinet ministers, deputy and assistant cabinet ministers, ambassadors, ministers and consuls, superintendents of counties and other government officials, both military and civilian, appointed by the President pursuant to this Constitution shall hold their offices at the pleasure of the President."<sup>24</sup> While local mayors and traditional tribal chieftains are elected by their constituents, they too are subject to dismissal by the chief executive.<sup>25</sup> And while the constitution vests the legislature with the power to raise revenue, the chief executive exercises sole discretion

---

<sup>23</sup> NICOLAS COOK, *LIBERIA'S POST-WAR RECOVERY: KEY ISSUES AND DEVELOPMENTS*, CRS REP. NO. RL33185, at 2-4 (2005).

<sup>24</sup> LIBERIAN CONST. art. 56 (a).

<sup>25</sup> *Id.* art. 56 (b).

in the disbursement of public funds to government agencies through a centralized system of presidential warrants.<sup>26</sup> As Sawyer comments succinctly, “A president who has the sole authority to determine disbursements of public funds through a warrant prepared by his assistant and passed unchecked by any other independent authority is empowered to exercise exclusive control over the public purse, notwithstanding the legislature’s authority to review and approve the national budget.”<sup>27</sup> In short, the unreformed Liberian constitution provides for precisely the “winner-take-all” system that has been the bane of many post-colonial African polities, with competing factions given little incentive to accept anything short of “total victory” – and with a history of breaking down, with tragic consequences.

The international community’s almost obsessive rush to the polls in Liberia has meant, however unintentionally, that after last year’s “successful” electoral exercise, the country simply reverted to a constitutional regime with few safeguards against the tyranny of the majority and almost no checks on the all-powerful chief executive. Everything is effectively gambled on the personal integrity of the winner – the inversion of the principle in *The Federalist Papers* that governments were designed for men and not angels<sup>28</sup> – even as recent history has shown that popular elections in the aftermath of regime change in Africa have returned leaders as disparate as South Africa’s Nelson Mandela and Zimbabwe’s Robert Mugabe (though the latter was admittedly not quite the same tyrant early in his tenure). While one always hopes for the best, it is more prudent to plan for the worst and, before embarking on the road of democratization, to ensure that the constitution erects hurdles to any dictatorial impulses, lest the experiment in democratic self-rule be stillborn and the very exercise of suffrage be transformed into one more barrier to a sustainable polity.

### RETHINKING GOVERNANCE

It is at this point that Sawyer, who chaired Liberia’s National Constitution Drafting Commission in the 1980s before he was pushed aside (and eventually jailed) by Doe, makes some interesting theoretical contributions premised on a series of conceptual distinctions:

***Governance and Self-Governance.*** Whereas “governance” generally refers to the management of public affairs, and “good governance” denotes the embrace of civil society as government’s partner in that administration, Sawyer proposes “self-governance” as a system of “polycentric institutional arrangements” crafted through “processes of constitutional choice and designed for problem solving by people themselves.”<sup>29</sup> While these institutions of self-governance (which Sawyer also calls

---

<sup>26</sup> *Id.* art. 32 (d) i.

<sup>27</sup> SAWYER, *supra* note 11, at 106-107.

<sup>28</sup> THE FEDERALIST NO. 51 (Alexander Hamilton or James Madison) (“But what is government itself, but the greatest of all reflections on human nature? If men were angels, no government would be necessary. If angels were to govern men, neither external nor internal controls on government would be necessary. In framing a government which is to be administered by men over men, the great difficulty lies in this: you must first enable the government to control the governed; and in the next place oblige it to control itself”).

<sup>29</sup> SAWYER, *supra* note 11, at 8.

“democratic governance”) include centralized institutions, the emphasis stretches beyond *the* government.

***Development and Self-Reliant Development.*** Sawyer furthermore contrasts the term “development” as it typically appears in the literature, meaning “transforming people and society from a state of ‘backwardness’ associated with local traditions and lifestyles to a state of ‘modernity,’” to his ideal of “self-reliant development as a companion to self-governance” and “a self-generated and self-sustaining transformatory process that obtains through self-governance.”<sup>30</sup>

***Participation and Constitutional Choice.*** Since “participation” can sometimes mean perfunctory involvement, Sawyer advocates “constitutional choice,” where people establish and sustain their own systems of governance:

Constitutional choice for democratic governance involves the challenge of a people arriving at a theory of governance suitable to their circumstances and establishing governance institutions based on that theory. It is a process by which the people of a society, through enlightened discourse oriented toward problem solving, make fundamental rules to address their governance dilemmas.<sup>31</sup>

The success of this process necessarily involves knowledgeable contestation in an open public realm as well as an ongoing mechanism for trial, error, and adaptation as circumstances require.

In the case of Liberia, it is clear that unitary sovereignty is wholly ill-suited to democratic governance. What check, asks Sawyer, can exist on a president who has the entire governmental infrastructure as a patronage machine? Next to none, because “citizens who may act only as seasonal voters cannot constitute a significant check on presidential power.”<sup>32</sup> Holding elections without addressing the underlying governance issues is likely simply to perpetuate the cycle of fierce competition, breakdowns, and violent conflicts that has entrapped the nation for decades.

#### **CIVIL SOCIETY AS THE FOUNDATION OF A NEW ORDER**

In contrast to this vicious cycle of government predation, repression, and state failure, Sawyer argues that African countries in general – and Liberia is clearly foremost in his mind – need “a fundamental shift away from a system of unitary government so that there can be several centers of authority underpinned by a system of shared sovereignty in which ordinary people acting as empowered citizens can *meaningfully participate* in an array of governance institutions at local, provincial, national, and even regional scales where necessary.”<sup>33</sup> Here he finds hope in the individual and social ingenuity with which Liberians have mobilized for their very survival through nearly three decades of violence: How have the Liberian people coped with the collapse of their

---

<sup>30</sup> *Id.* at 9.

<sup>31</sup> *Id.*

<sup>32</sup> *Id.* at 107.

<sup>33</sup> *Id.*

state and all its consequences? What residual institutions sustained them? What potential do these offer for the post-war recovery?

In point of fact, arguably the largest lacuna in contemporary social sciences' understanding of African political processes is the impact of voluntary associations and other associational realities on governance at all levels of society.<sup>34</sup> Further, to the extent that social scientists *do* pay heed to this sector, as World Bank advisor Stephen Ndegwa has noted, they tend to concentrate on

the reorganization of power relations in African states. The civil society thesis – that civil society actors are important contributors to democratic change – is essentially a statement on their positive contribution to altering power relations in Africa. Analysts therefore need to raise fundamental questions regarding where civil society actors derive their power to oppose the state and, even more importantly, where this power resides.<sup>35</sup>

Notwithstanding this caveat, Ndegwa has observed that the “one level of civil society action that has been largely ignored but that may lead to more durable changes in African political life is grassroots empowerment.”<sup>36</sup>

In formulating and implementing donor-driven reconstruction programs such as Liberia's, there has a strong bias in favor of assessing *needs* and largely disregarding *potential*. As Sawyer notes, the *Joint Needs Assessment*, prepared by the NTGL, the United Nations, and the World Bank in the lead-up to the February 2004 international donors' conference,<sup>37</sup> was “disappointingly quiet on the critical question of what Liberians themselves possess, even in their state of misery.”<sup>38</sup> The answer to the query, had it been posed, would have been voluminous, embracing a range of local, national, regional, and international third sector organizations covering the gamut of interests. In fact, a notable contribution of Sawyer's volume is its panoramic survey of Liberian civil society mechanisms for coping with violence and conflict, including the pan-ethnic *Poro* “secret societies” in northern and northwestern Liberia, the more limited *Kwee* institutions in the forests of the southeast, and the neighborhood watches in urban communities. Sawyer notes that while these local institutions have deep roots in the history of the country's indigenous communities, modern Liberians found them flexible and adapted them to help cope with state collapse and its attendant violence. Sawyer describes how *Poro* symbols and authority, for example, were creatively co-opted “to restrain the actions and behaviors of armed men who operated with hardly any supervision and whose loyalty was only to a leader in Monrovia,”<sup>39</sup> as well as how

---

<sup>34</sup> See generally Michael Bratton, *Beyond the State: Civil Society and Associational Life in Africa*, 41 WORLD POL. 407 (1989).

<sup>35</sup> STEPHEN N. NDEGWA, *THE TWO FACES OF CIVIL SOCIETY: NGOs AND POLITICS IN AFRICA* 114 (Kumarian Press, 1996).

<sup>36</sup> *Id.* at 115.

<sup>37</sup> See NATIONAL TRANSITIONAL GOVERNMENT OF LIBERIA, UNITED NATIONS, & WORLD BANK, *LIBERIA: JOINT NEEDS ASSESSMENT* (2004).

<sup>38</sup> SAWYER, *supra* note 11, at 58.

<sup>39</sup> *Id.* at 60.

“appropriate rites of restoration were performed and ... the basis for reconciliation established” between Guinean Loma communities and Mandingo communities during the long conflict.<sup>40</sup> The author also explores clan-based, community-based, religion-based, and economic-based organizations, as well as the more widely covered (and conventional) local and international nongovernmental organizations.

Noting the four types of capital – human, social, physical, and natural – Sawyer argues that Liberia, for all its devastations of recent years, still has a considerable pool of human and social capital with which post-conflict reconstruction must be built if it is to be sustained over the long term:

What is important is that the Liberian reconstruction process be perceived essentially as one designed with emphasis on helping Liberians develop and utilize their talents and skills for wholesome and productive purposes, such that as individuals they become not only providers of their own livelihoods and drivers of their own future, but also contributors to the development of their communities and transmitters of values, knowledge, and skills to succeeding generations. It is further important, in this respect, that extant stock of social capital in Liberian society be assessed and used where appropriate as ... “bonding” capital to strengthen within communities; as “bridging” capital to establish or strengthen cohesion among or between people of different communities; and as “linking” capital to nest communities within even larger communities. In this way, Liberians will be able to appreciate the need for ethnic-based institutions, such as clan-based organizations, and the support they provide their members; the importance of interreligious organizations, panethnic associations, alumni associations, and professional bodies – all of which serve to bring individuals of different communal groups into collective action and to build bridges among various communities; and the role of county-based or national-level organizations that help all of them develop a sense of nationhood.<sup>41</sup>

The result of this vision would be a democratic political order rooted in society, with its governance institutions built from the bottom up rather than imposed from the top down.

#### LESSONS AND PROSPECTS

While international intervention may provide some measure of relief in the short term, as I have argued elsewhere,<sup>42</sup> outsiders will never be able to address the root structural causes – cultural, social, economic, and political – of a cycle of governmental predation, repression, and failure such as Liberia’s. The usual accoutrements in the international diplomatic toolkit, including sanctions, peacekeeping contingents, and power-sharing arrangements, can serve as stop-gap measures, but they will provide only temporary relief, perhaps mitigating some of the worst consequences of a state’s collapse

---

<sup>40</sup> *Id.* at 64.

<sup>41</sup> *Id.* at 79-80.

<sup>42</sup> See J. Peter Pham, *The Limits of Intervention, Humanitarian or Otherwise*, 6 HUMAN RIGHTS & HUMAN WELFARE 1 (2006).

and the ensuing chaos. State failure results from a confluence of forces – ancient ethnic tensions, stagnant politics, economic deterioration, political repression, social exclusion, plus, in Liberia, the end of the Cold War – that push the polity over the edge. It is, more often than not, a case of what sociologist Charles Ragin has termed “multiple conjunctural causation,” where the historical outcome stems from a complex combination of structural and situational factors.<sup>43</sup>

Just as state failure has multiple causes, national identity is a multi-dimensional phenomenon that involves not only the public institutions and the monopoly of coercive power in a territory, but also the cultural and political bonds that unite different individuals into a single community. Anthony Smith of the London School of Economics has defined the nation as “a named human population sharing an historic territory, common myths and historical memories, a mass, public culture, a common economy and common legal rights and duties for all members.”<sup>44</sup> A failed state is likely to lack one or more of these elements. In Liberia, many if not all of these constitutive elements have been historically absent. Even after reforms in the last years of Americo-Liberian domination eliminated the *de jure* exclusion of the majority of indigenous peoples from the national life, a sense of *de facto* alienation persisted.

An effective and sustainable response to such state failure, however, requires that citizens take responsibility for their fate. Establishing a popularly elected government will not, by itself, be enough to build a free society out of Liberia or any other failed state. Rather, a stable and free society presupposes not only a democratic polity, but also a culture of liberty and a free economy. These three institutions are inherently interdependent: none can endure for long without the other two. The dependence of the economy on the basic rule of law and functional organs of government is relatively straightforward. Peruvian economist Hernando de Soto has, in recent years, clearly demonstrated that the principal obstacle to development in many countries is the lack of access to clear legal property titles and, consequently, to credit markets.<sup>45</sup> A government of laws provides this. Likewise, as Francis Fukuyama, among others, has shown, the economy depends on certain moral and cultural variables, including social trust and cohesion.<sup>46</sup> For this culture to thrive, in turn, it depends on the conditions established by a market-based economy and a democratic regime, which can guarantee the requisite freedom from want and fear. And, of course, a stable democratic government requires material prosperity – or at least the reasonable opportunity to pursue it – and a culture that respects individual rights and encourages personal responsibility and tolerance for others.

If Liberia is ever to overcome its historical state weakness and rejoin the international community as a viable sovereign entity, all of this requires reconstructing

---

<sup>43</sup> See CHARLES RAGIN, *THE COMPARATIVE METHOD: MOVING BEYOND QUALITATIVE AND QUANTITATIVE STRATEGIES* 23-30 (University of California Press, 1987).

<sup>44</sup> ANTHONY D. SMITH, *NATIONAL IDENTITY* 14 (Penguin, 1991).

<sup>45</sup> See HERNANDO DE SOTO, *THE MYSTERY OF CAPITAL: WHY CAPITALISM TRIUMPHS IN THE WEST AND FAILS EVERYWHERE ELSE* (Basic Books, 2000).

<sup>46</sup> See FRANCIS FUKUYAMA, *TRUST: THE SOCIAL VIRTUE AND THE CREATION OF PROSPERITY* (Free Press, 1995).

the nation's foundations from the bottom up. While hostilities in the Liberian civil war, now seen as a paragon of post-Cold War conflict in developing regions, began in December 1989, violence had been systematic for years, predating even Doe's overthrow of the Americo-Liberian oligarchy in 1980. In retrospect, the structures and symbols of the Americo-Liberian-dominated republic contained the seeds of their own destruction – including the official motto, the national sense of historical mission and identity, the general sense of community, and the institutions of government, all of which reflected the experience and aspirations of the dominant settler minority rather than the indigenous majority. Consequently, the country's post-conflict reconstruction also requires the strengthening – if not the wholesale overhaul – of those institutions of civil society that, if not destroyed during the years of fighting, remain compromised by either their involvement with previous regimes or their self-absorbed pursuit of individual interests. This charge, advanced by Liberians themselves, covers political parties, religious groups, and other non-governmental organizations. Sawyer, for example, discreetly notes that during the most recent conflict, “donor-driven NGOs were also more easily manipulated by Charles Taylor's government” through threats to withdraw their legal registration: “Ensuring donor funding and keeping in the good books of the government require[d] such skillful navigation that some NGOs spent much more time on these than pursuing the objective for which they were established.”<sup>47</sup>

Only with civil society renewed and reinforced can Liberia develop a culture – and a truly national identity – that can give hope to peace-building and national reconciliation. Amos Sawyer made the same point in a memorandum that he circulated shortly after the signing of the CPA in August 2003: “No degree of external support can help Liberia in the long-run if Liberians are not the driving force in peace-building but are simply the beneficiaries of peace-building programs driven by others. And no peace-building approach can yield sustainable outcomes if it does not empower Liberians by strengthening their individual and collective capacity to do things for themselves, to rely on their own resources, and then seek assistance from others.”<sup>48</sup> With this in mind, Sawyer, in his present work, issues an advisory to local NGOs operating today in Liberia that merits quoting at length:

A major shortcoming of most local NGOs ... is that many are wholly dependent on international donor support; consequently, they are donor-driven in their agenda and have a life span determined by external funding sources. Moreover, it is not infrequent that donor interest and local needs diverge. A classic example has to do with approaches to reconciliation. Donors seem more willing to support superficial projects in reconciliation characterized by radio jingles and sound bites than to invest in long-term solutions that could emerge from research and policies that provide new approaches to social ordering and opportunities to transform conflict. Preference for short-term, quick-fix approaches have often encouraged the creation of local NGOs, as reported in the number of jingles played on the

---

<sup>47</sup> SAWYER, *supra* note 11, at 76.

<sup>48</sup> Amos Sawyer, *Peace-building in Liberia: Foundational Challenges and Appropriate Approaches* (Aug. 21, 2003) (privately circulated memorandum, on file with the author).

radio, for example. Considered closely, such arrangements look very much like a scam pulled on both the targeted population, which is promised a quick fix, and on tax payers of the donor country, whose money may not have been effectively or efficiently used.<sup>49</sup>

Without this perspective, the entire project of post-conflict reconstruction that the international community undertook in Liberia – and which it will, undoubtedly, undertake elsewhere – is for naught at best and, at worst, patronization masquerading as humanitarianism. Even if the exercise is motivated by an enlightened self-interest, such as to build a stable state whose citizens pose a threat neither to one another nor to other members of the international community, then legitimacy takes on great significance. A state accepted as legitimate by a majority of its citizens, because it gives voice to their aspirations and contains reasonable means for political compromise, is ultimately in everyone's interest, national and international. Without the assurance that voting will produce some sort of legitimate regime within which citizens have a stake, their only rational course of action will be driven by the logic of self-preservation: recourse to whatever ties offer the prospect of protection, whether social, economic, territorial, ethnic, religious, or other. The result will be a return to the failed state of warlords and civil strife – the scenario of the “weak state” vulnerable to terrorist networks and drug cartels that the Bush administration's 2002 *National Security Strategy*<sup>50</sup> identified as a major threat to the U.S. and other countries. That weak state, ironically, was the *raison d'être* for the international community's intervention in the first place.

Given the multitude of challenges facing post-war Liberia, it would have perhaps been preferable to postpone elections while including within the brief of the transitional government (and UNMIL) the mandate to help Liberians undertake a process of constitutional choice regarding governmental institutions and other structures – to say nothing of the other conditions that a democratic polity presupposes. What should have taken place, as Sawyer puts it in his compelling argument, is a broad-based consultative process featuring “open, informed, and enlightened deliberations with a careful exercise of choice” that rely upon “a deep understanding of how existing patterns came about and how they are relevant to changing circumstances.”<sup>51</sup> The ideal result would have been characterized by the establishment of

autonomous sites of decisionmaking powers where citizens can act in matters that affect them.... Citizens' participation in town, city, and county councils and on boards that make decisions about schools, health care delivery, security, and the vast array of public goods is at the core of a system of democratic governance and the foundation of democratic peace.<sup>52</sup>

---

<sup>49</sup> SAWYER, *supra* note 11, at 76.

<sup>50</sup> National Security Strategy of the United States of America (September 17, 2002), *available at* <http://www.whitehouse.gov/nsc/nss.pdf>.

<sup>51</sup> SAWYER, *supra* note 11, at 114.

<sup>52</sup> *Id.* at 107.

But, given that the international community had committed itself to staging a vote last year and that Liberia's politicians and people had come to expect it, the electoral process had to go forward. Even so, the recent elections represent just the start of Liberia's transition – the first step in the process of establishing authentic self-governance through thorough constitutional reform. Having intervened in Liberia, the international community must remain actively engaged in this reform process and avoid the temptation to proclaim the election an “easy success” and pull out quickly.<sup>53</sup>

Ellen Johnson-Sirleaf's freshly inaugurated administration should be strongly encouraged to examine the bases of its legitimacy by the international community – especially by the United States, whose influence in Liberia has survived despite some rather egregious failings in the past. Without substantive outreach to the opposition, the new government will have great difficulty establishing its hold on the war-torn country. Among the possible areas for compromise is reform of the constitution – mercifully, a not-too-onerous process by nature of the relevant provision – to incorporate adequate checks and balances on the exercise of political authority as well to embody the aspirations of all the peoples of today's Liberia.<sup>54</sup> As Sawyer, one of the country's most loyal sons, wisely suggests, only by reinventing itself on the basis of its rich patrimony of human capital and associational patterns might Liberia indeed become the “home of glorious liberty” that its national anthem has long proclaimed, and only then might the international community, honorably and responsibly, proclaim that its mission has been accomplished.

---

<sup>53</sup> One positive indication is the innovative legal plan, the Government and Economic Management Assistance Program (GEMAP), signed in September 2005 by representatives of the international donor community and the NTGL to ensure that the resources, revenue, and donated money for the country reaches the population in need. The terms of the agreement provide for the positioning of the foreign experts, armed with co-signature authority, in key state financial and revenue-producing sectors. It remains to be seen how the Johnson-Sirleaf administration implements the accord.

<sup>54</sup> A possible starting point for discussions might be something similar to the twelve proposals made by a veteran Liberian civil servant, Yarsuo Weh-Dorliae, and endorsed by Amos Sawyer and other leading scholars. *See* YARSUO WEH-DORLIAE, PROPOSITION 12 FOR DECENTRALIZED GOVERNANCE IN LIBERIA: POWER SHARING FOR PEACE AND PROGRESS (Bushfire Publications, 2004).

ARTICLE

## The Law of *Zakat* Management and Non-Governmental *Zakat* Collectors in Indonesia

By Alfitri\*

### A. Introduction

*Zakat* is an obligation of Muslims to give a specific amount of their wealth – with certain conditions and requirements – to beneficiaries called *al-mustahiqqin*.<sup>1</sup> The concept of *zakat* exemplifies Islam's strong concern with social and economic justice. It serves as an "equitable redistribution of wealth and income, which is enforced through moral obligation and fiscal measures."<sup>2</sup>

As many have argued, however, the redistributive economic impact of *zakat* depends on how it is administered, especially with regard to collection and distribution.<sup>3</sup> Unfortunately, the administration of *zakat* in Indonesia is not adequate, and therefore the full potential of *zakat* has not yet been realized.<sup>4</sup> Much remains to be done.

Indonesia's difficulty in *zakat* management stems from the fact that Indonesia is not an Islamic state. The willingness of a regime to regulate *zakat* administration directly very much depends on its policy toward Islam. Meanwhile, the voluntary sector's role in *zakat* management depends in part on the availability of facilitative law, which has the potential to enhance credibility and accountability and thereby foster public trust.

Significantly, the Indonesian government did promulgate a law of *zakat* management in 1999. This article will examine the law, its background, and its impact on the existence of nongovernmental *zakat* collectors in Indonesia.

---

\* Junior lecturer at the State Institute for Islamic Studies (STAIN), Samarinda, Indonesia, and LLM Candidate, University of Melbourne. A full version of this article was submitted as part of coursework undertaken for an LLM in the Faculty of Law, University of Melbourne. I am very grateful to Professor Mark Sidel for his comments on the full version of this article; and, for correcting my English errors, to Ms. Cheryl Baker (Language Assistant, University of Melbourne) and Andrew White, Esq., and Mr. Alan Manna (both LLM Candidates, University of Melbourne).

<sup>1</sup> Al-Qaradawi, *Fiqh az-Zakah* (24th ed., Beirut: Mu`assasat al-Risalah, 1997), 37-38; Abdullah Ibn Muhammad ath-Thayyar, *az-Zakah wa Tatbiqatuh al-Mu`asirah* (2nd ed, al-Riyad: Maktabat al-Tawbah, 1993), 12.

<sup>2</sup> Mohammed Ariff, "Introduction," in Mohamed Ariff (ed.), *Islam and the Economic Development of Southeast Asia: The Islamic Voluntary Sector in Southeast Asia* (Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies, 1991), 2.

<sup>3</sup> Taufik Abdullah, "Zakat Collection and Distribution in Indonesia," in Ariff (ed.), *Islam and Economic Development*, 50-84.

<sup>4</sup> See Bahtiar Effendy, *Islam and the State in Indonesia* (Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies, 2003), 164-165.

## B. Zakat and the Argument for State Involvement

### 1. The Concept of Zakat

There are two types of *zakat* in Islam: a flat fee imposed on each person, called *zakat al-fitr*, and a tax on wealth, called *zakat al-mal*.<sup>5</sup> *Zakat al-fitr* refers to the obligation of every Muslim (except those who are absolutely destitute) to contribute a certain amount of staple food or pay an equivalent monetary amount in the month of Ramadan before the Muslim festive season celebration known as *Ied al-Fitr*.<sup>6</sup> The *zakat al-fitr* flat fee is one *sa`* – a little more than two kilograms of wheat, barley, dates, or rice – or the monetary equivalent.<sup>7</sup> All Muslims – including the poor, as long as they will still have food for the first day of *Ied al-Fitr* – must pay *zakat al-fitr* for themselves and their dependents.<sup>8</sup> The proceeds are devoted to helping feed the needy during the *Ied al-Fitr* celebration. Accordingly, even though many have-nots must pay *zakat al-fitr*, they are also the major recipients of the proceeds.<sup>9</sup> In practice, payers usually give *zakat al-fitr* directly to beneficiaries without interference from the state or any other third party.<sup>10</sup>

Unlike *zakat al-fitr*, *zakat al-mal* is levied only on Muslims whose wealth exceeds a threshold called *nisab*.<sup>11</sup> Before *nisab* is calculated, the basic needs of the payer and his family, as well as their financial obligations and debts due, are taken into account. Further, the funds are held for one year by the lunar calendar, and *nisab* is recalculated at the end.<sup>12</sup> These requirements distinguish *zakat al-mal* from *zakat al-fitr*, and enable *zakat al-mal* to be regulated by the state much like a tax.

God commanded the Prophet Muhammad, as the head of the Islamic community in Medina, to collect *zakat*. This command is enshrined in the Qur'an, chapter IX: 103, and it is a persuasive argument for a Muslim state to be involved in *zakat* collection and distribution.<sup>13</sup> As a matter of fact, the collection and distribution of *zakat al-mal* was managed by the state in the era of the Prophet and his successors (the four rightly guided caliphs),<sup>14</sup> and it continued to be a function of Muslim governments until the fall of Ottoman Empire.<sup>15</sup> Furthermore, much like a tax, the minimum threshold of *zakat* on

---

<sup>5</sup> See Ariff, "Introduction," 2.

<sup>6</sup> See al-Qaradawi, *Fiqh*, 917; Muhammad Nejatullah Siddiqi, "The Role of the Voluntary Sector in Islam: A Conceptual Framework," in Ariff (ed.), *Islam and Economic Development*, 17-18; Mohamed Ariff, "Resource Mobilization through the Islamic Voluntary Sector in Southeast Asia," in Ariff (ed.), *Islam and Economic Development*, 39.

<sup>7</sup> See Al-Qaradawi, *Fiqh*, 932; Siddiqi, "The Role," 18; Ariff, "Resource," 39.

<sup>8</sup> See al-Qaradawi, *Fiqh*, 924, 930; Siddiqi, "The Role," 18.

<sup>9</sup> Ath-Thayyar, *az-Zakah*, 126; al-Qaradawi, *Fiqh*, 922.

<sup>10</sup> See Monzer Kahf, *The Principle of Socio-Economic Justice in the Contemporary Fiqh of Zakah*, 6, at <http://monzer.kahf.com/papers/english/socioeconomic%20justice.pdf> (14 June 2005).

<sup>11</sup> Monzer Kahf, *Zakah*, 3, at <http://monzer.kahf.com/paper/english/zakah.pdf> (14 June 2005).

<sup>12</sup> *Ibid.*, 3-4.

<sup>13</sup> Al-Qaradawi, *Fiqh*, 66.

<sup>14</sup> Siddiqi, "The Role," 21-22.

<sup>15</sup> Kahf, *Zakah*, 8. According to Kahf, Yemen is the only Muslim country that has retained this task without interruption since the Prophet era. See *ibid.*

savings or investments is 85 grams of gold, and the rate of *zakat* is 2.5%; as for livestock, both the minimum threshold and the rate depend on the type and the number of animals.<sup>16</sup>

## 2. Management of *Zakat*: State *vis-à-vis* Civil Society Organizations

Management of *zakat* is financially self-sustaining. Those who collect and distribute *zakat al-mal* are paid from *zakat* proceeds. *Zakat* collectors are among the *zakat al-mal* beneficiaries in Islam.<sup>17</sup> Hence, imposing the obligation of collecting and distributing *zakat* on the state does not burden the national budget.<sup>18</sup>

If a state is unable or unwilling to administer *zakat* – such as a state that does not implement *Shariah* (Islamic law) and maintains a secular stance, or one where Muslims are a minority – the voluntary sector must undertake the role of gathering and distributing *zakat* for the benefit of the community.<sup>19</sup> This is because managing *zakat* is a religious obligation imposed on the state or those who are responsible for Islamic affairs.<sup>20</sup> If the state does not fulfill this function, Islamic tenets require that it be carried out on behalf of the entire Islamic society by any Muslim in the region. If the collection and distribution of *zakat* is not performed, the Islamic society in the region will face responsibility for this disobedience on Judgment Day.<sup>21</sup> (The importance of the state or the voluntary sector in *zakat* collection and distribution does not negate the individual's payment directly to *zakat* recipients. As long as *zakat* payers fulfill the requirements of *zakatability*<sup>22</sup> and channel their funds to appropriate recipients, their payments are considered valid.)

In order to implement *zakat* properly, involvement by the state or voluntary sector is indispensable. *Zakat* differs from the voluntary act of giving alms, such as *sadaqah* and *infaq* in Islam, or tithing in Christian churches.<sup>23</sup> It is a religious obligation

---

<sup>16</sup> For more details about *zakatable* items, *nisab*, and *zakat* rates, see Al-Qaradawi, *Fiqh*, 121-533; Ath-Thayyar, *az-Zakah*, 77-101; Kahf, *The Principle*, 17-18; Kahf, *Zakah*, 3-4; Siddiqi, "The Role," 15; Ariff, "Introduction," 2; H. A. Jazuli and Yadi Janwari, *Lembaga-Lembaga Perekonomian Umat (Sebuah Pengenal)* (Jakarta: RajaGrafindo Persada, 2002), 41-45.

<sup>17</sup> Other groups of beneficiaries are the poor (*al-fuqara*); the indigent (*al-masakin*); those whose hearts have been reconciled to the truth, such as new converts to Islam (*al-mu'allaf*); those in bondage (*ar-riqab*); debtors (*al-gharimin*); those in the cause of God (*fi sabilillah*); and wayfarers (*ibn as-sabil*). See al-Qur'an, chapter IX (at-Tawbah): 60; Ariff, "Introduction," 2.

<sup>18</sup> Kahf, *Zakah*, 5.

<sup>19</sup> See Ariff, "Introduction," 4.

<sup>20</sup> See *ibid.* See also al-Qur'an, at-Tawbah (IX): 103.

<sup>21</sup> See Al-Qaradawi, *Fiqh*, 979-980; Nakamura Mitsuo, "Introduction," in Nakamura Mitsuo, Sharon Siddique, and Omar Farouk Bajunid (eds.), *Islam and Civil Society in Southeast Asia* (Singapore: Institute of Southeast Asian Studies, 2001), 12; Siddiqi, "The Role," 19; Ariff, "Introduction," 4.

<sup>22</sup> The term '*zakatability*' is derivation from the term '*zakatable*' which means items that are subject to *zakat*. It comes from two words '*zakat*' and '*able*' which mean having the condition of being subject to *zakat*. See Kahf, *The Principle*, 16

<sup>23</sup> Raj Bhala, "Theological Categories for Special and Differential Treatment" (2001-2002) 50 *University of Kansas Law Review* 689.

that employs a form of taxation with very specific rules.<sup>24</sup> *Zakat* payers who calculate and make their payments in every *Ramadan* month, for example, neglect the requirement that *zakat* must be held, recalculated, and paid after one lunar year; likewise, distributing *zakat* evenly to all who seem needy is invalid.<sup>25</sup> If *zakat* implementation does not meet the religious requirements, it becomes a mere voluntary act of giving alms. In addition, *zakat* should be well managed and strategically distributed on the grounds of fairness, lest some deserving recipients receive too much while others receive too little.

### C. Law No. 38/1999 of *Zakat* Management and the Philanthropic Sector

#### 1. *Zakat* Management in Indonesia before Law No. 38/1999

Involvement of the state in managing *zakat* was somewhat unclear in early Indonesia. Even though the state founded the Ministry of Religion in January 1946 and assigned it (among other things) to administer Islamic religious matters,<sup>26</sup> the role of this Ministry was uncertain from the start. Government Regulation No. 33/1949, amended by Government Regulation No. 8/1950, and Regulation of the Minister of Religion No. 5/1951, did not assign *zakat* matters to the Ministry.<sup>27</sup> The exclusion of *zakat* also can be seen from the original structure of the Ministry in 1946: it contained only bureaus of Islamic Religious Information, Islamic Marriages, and Islamic Education.<sup>28</sup>

There was a hope that the state would become more concerned about *zakat* when Soeharto ascended to the presidency in 1967. However, his regime showed an ambivalent attitude toward Islam. Early during his reign, Soeharto severely controlled political Islam but strongly supported Islamic spirituality.<sup>29</sup> This ambivalence can be seen in Soeharto's stated willingness to take charge of the "massive national effort of *zakat* collection" and to take a hand in collecting and distributing *zakat* reports annually, as he said in his official speech celebrating *Isra' Mi'raj* (the Prophet Muhammad's ascension) at the Merdeka Palace in October 1968.<sup>30</sup> The service that Soeharto offered, however, was on behalf of himself as a Muslim private citizen, and not as President. Because he aimed to maintain a clear distinction between religion and the state, he could not act as a provisional *zakat* collector in his official capacity as head of state.<sup>31</sup>

---

<sup>24</sup> *Ibid.*

<sup>25</sup> See Kurniawati, (ed), *Kedermawanan Kaum Muslimin: Potensi dan Realita Zakat Masyarakat di Indonesia Hasil Survei di Sepuluh Kota* (Jakarta: Pustaka, 2004), 5.

<sup>26</sup> See Deliar Noer, *Administration of Islam in Indonesia* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell Modern Indonesia Project, Southeast Asia Program, Cornell University, 1978), 8.

<sup>27</sup> See Noer, *Administration*, 18; C. A. O. Van Nieuwenhuijze, *Aspects of Islam in Post-Colonial Indonesia* (The Hague: W. van Hoeve, 1958), 222-223.

<sup>28</sup> See Noer, *Administration*, 20. Compare to the current organizational structure of the Ministry of Religion, which includes the Directorate of *Zakat* Development. See <http://humasdepag.or.id/struktur.php> (12 June 2005).

<sup>29</sup> Robert W. Hefner, *Civil Islam: Muslims and Democratization in Indonesia* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2000), 59.

<sup>30</sup> See Abdullah, "Zakat Collection," 51.

<sup>31</sup> See Ariff, "Resource," 33.

Not long after his first appeal, Soeharto officially instructed three high military officers to establish an organizational apparatus for the nationwide *zakat* collection. Presidential Decree No. 07/PRIN/10/1968 gave impetus to incorporating the matters of *zakat* into the responsibilities of the state.<sup>32</sup> The governor of Jakarta, Ali Sadikin, was the first official to implement the Presidential decree by issuing a gubernatorial decision to establish a semi-autonomous *zakat* agency, called BAZIS, for Jakarta in December 1968.<sup>33</sup> East Kalimantan formed its BAZIS in 1972, followed by West Sumatra in 1973, West Java and South Kalimantan in 1974, and North Sulawesi and South Sulawesi in 1985.<sup>34</sup> The BAZIS administration in each province had a structure quite similar to that BAZIS of Jakarta, with the governor as general chairman assisted by an executive chairman and a board of advisers.<sup>35</sup> Following the structure of government at the administrative level, each provincial BAZIS also had three basic levels: regency (*kotamadya* or *kabupaten*), district (*kecamatan*), and village (*kelurahan*).<sup>36</sup>

The state-endorsed *zakat* organizations have not been alone in *zakat* management. Besides the BAZIS and the traditional system of *zakat* payment, which still continues, a second system of *zakat* collection and distribution has also flourished through Islamic social and educational organizations.<sup>37</sup> Many of these organizations are branches of national Islamic organizations such as *Muhammadiyah* or *Nahdatul Ulama*. They work in a local area and are more oriented to their communities in using *zakat* proceeds.<sup>38</sup>

Unfortunately, the enthusiasm of the voluntary sector in *zakat* management has not been matched by clear regulations to strengthen its structures and accountability. Thus, the nature of *zakat* organizations is fragmented. The semi-governmental BAZIS were formed by gubernatorial decisions, while the Islamic social and educational organizations simply followed the regulations on foundations, with no specific *zakat* regulations at first.

The problem was somewhat ameliorated in 1991, when the Minister of Religion and the Minister of Home Affairs issued a joint decision (*Surat Keputusan Bersama*, or SKB) on the supervision and guidance of BAZIS.<sup>39</sup> Article 1 stipulates that a BAZIS is a voluntary organization that manages the acceptance, collection, distribution, and utilization of *zakat* (as well as the voluntary forms of giving: *infaq* and *sadaqah*).<sup>40</sup> This SKB thus excluded from its coverage the quasi-state institutions also known as

---

<sup>32</sup> Abdullah, "Zakat Collection," 51, 80.

<sup>33</sup> See M. Dawam Raharjo, *Perspektif Deklarasi Makkah: Menuju Ekonomi Islam* (Bandung: Mizan: 1987), 190-197.

<sup>34</sup> Ariff, "Resource," 34; Raharjo, *Perspektif*, 189.

<sup>35</sup> Ariff, "Resource," 34; Raharjo, *Perspektif*, 189.

<sup>36</sup> Ariff, "Resource," 34; Raharjo, *Perspektif*, 189.

<sup>37</sup> Abdullah, "Zakat Collection," 55.

<sup>38</sup> Ariff, "Resource," 33; Abdullah, "Zakat Collection," 54.

<sup>39</sup> SKB No. 29 year 1991/No. 47 year 1991.

<sup>40</sup> Surat Keputusan Bersama Menteri Agama dan Menteri Dalam Negeri No. 29 year 1991/No. 47 year 1991, article 1.

BAZIS.<sup>41</sup> Further, the SKB exemplifies the ambivalent attitude of the state toward Islam. On the one hand, the state takes advantage of the enthusiasm of its local apparatuses and local citizens in managing *zakat*. On the other hand, the state is reluctant to legislate *zakat* into law or to assign its own officials to function as national or regional collectors.<sup>42</sup>

Moreover, the SKB confirmed the findings of the Philanthropy and Law in South Asia (PALISA) project team, which conducted research in Bangladesh, India, Nepal, Pakistan and Sri Lanka, that Indonesian "philanthropic and nonprofit organizations are registered and regulated through multiple channels."<sup>43</sup> This is true for the nongovernmental BAZIS. Before the promulgation of Law No. 16/2001 on foundations, establishing a foundation in Indonesia was straightforward: the founders would authenticate their purposes and agreement to the public notary,<sup>44</sup> they would register the act of the public notary in the district court and then announce it in the State Gazette,<sup>45</sup> and the foundation would be officially established with state supervision. If, however, the foundation also would function as a *zakat* collector, it would be subject to the supervision of officers of the Ministry of Home Affairs and the Ministry of Religion from the central level to the regional level. In this way, laws and regulations with regard to the status and registration of BAZIS fell short during this period.

## 2. The Law of *Zakat* Management and Its Effectiveness

The demise of Soeharto's authoritarian New Order regime in May 1998 brought about many changes in Indonesia. In terms of politics, the changes were marked by the emergence of 181 political parties between May and October 1998.<sup>46</sup> Surprisingly, this occurred at a time when Indonesia faced socioeconomic and political uncertainty as a result of monetary crisis of 1997, which had caused the collapse of the economy and triggered riots in a number of big cities.<sup>47</sup>

The political euphoria surrounding Soeharto's fall also provoked many Muslims to form political parties. Having being marginalized politically in both the Soekarno and Soeharto regimes, 42 of the 181 parties used Islam as their ideological basis or symbol.<sup>48</sup> Whether for religious or political reasons, some of the Islamic parties campaigned on the perennial issue of Islam and state as well as the implementation of *Shariah*. Outside the political arena, too, some Islamic groups emerged to fight the degradation of socio-

---

<sup>41</sup> See Jazuli, *Lembaga*, 39-40.

<sup>42</sup> Effendy, *Islam*, 164, 166.

<sup>43</sup> Mark Sidel and Iftekhar Zaman, "Philanthropy and Law in South Asia: Key Themes and Key Choices" in Mark Sidel and Iftekhar Zaman (eds.), *Philanthropy and Law in South Asia* (San Francisco and Manila: Asia Pacific Philanthropy Consortium, 2004), 22.

<sup>44</sup> Rustam Ibrahim, Abdi Suryaningati, and Tom Malik, "Indonesia," *APPC Conference* (September 5-7, 2003), 138.

<sup>45</sup> *Ibid.*

<sup>46</sup> Effendy, *Islam*, 200.

<sup>47</sup> *Ibid.*

<sup>48</sup> *Ibid.*

religious and political circumstances, which, they argued, conflicted with Islamic values; they called for *Shariah* implementation.<sup>49</sup>

Against this backdrop, Law of *Zakat* Management No. 38/1999 was enacted by B. J. Habibie, who ascended to the presidency in this transition period, replacing Soeharto. It is not clear whether the transition sovereign recognized the potency of *zakat* to deal with impoverishment during the economic collapse or simply sought to win Muslim political support before the 2000 presidential election in the People's Consultative Assembly. Law No. 38/1999, however, seemed to promise enhanced direction and accountability to *zakat* collector agencies in Indonesia. The Law covers both the semi-governmental collector agencies and the nongovernmental ones. It requires balance auditing and annual reports to the government, and encourages public disclosure.<sup>50</sup>

Soon after, the Minister of Religion issued Decision No. 581/1999 on the Implementation of Law No. 38/1999 (MRD No. 581/1999). Together, the Law and the Decision specifically address government-formed *zakat* collector bodies, known as BAZ, and nongovernmental collector institutions, known as LAZ.<sup>51</sup> Both BAZ and LAZ have the same functions: to collect, distribute, and utilize efficiently *zakat* proceeds – both *zakat al-mal* and *zakat al-fitr* – as well as other charity funds in Islam, "according to the stipulation of Islamic tenets."<sup>52</sup>

But the shortcomings of the Law and the Decision soon became clear. Neither of them, for example, elaborates on the phrase "according to the stipulation of Islamic tenets." Likewise, though it stipulates *zakatable* items in article 11 sections 1 and 2, Law No. 38/1999 simply asserts in section 3 that the calculation, *nisab*, rate, and time of payment should follow Islamic law.<sup>53</sup> In fact, the concepts of *zakat* in Islamic jurisprudence may vary from one Islamic school of law to another, and they are scattered throughout the books of Islamic law.

In addition, Law No. 38/1999 generally regulates the institutions that manage *zakat*, but, unlike the laws of some other Muslim countries, it does not make *zakat* payments obligatory.<sup>54</sup> It is up to Indonesian Muslims whether to perform *zakat* or not.

Why did the state take a "neutral" position with regard to the scope and the obligatory nature of *zakat*? Three possibilities come to mind.

First, cognizant of its "secular" stance, perhaps the state wanted to avoid getting involved in defining religious tenets, such as the details of *zakat*, and enforcing them. Although this neutral stance might lead to legal uncertainties when *zakat* payers object to a new interpretation of *zakatable* items, such as incomes of contemporary occupations and services, controversy might be minimal because the state does not make *zakat*

---

<sup>49</sup> See *ibid.*, 209-210, 217-218.

<sup>50</sup> See Undang-Undang No. 38/1999, articles 6, 7, 18 (s 4), 19, 20.

<sup>51</sup> See *ibid.*, articles 6 (s 1), 7; Keputusan Menteri Agama No. 581/1999, article 1 (s 1-2).

<sup>52</sup> Undang-Undang No. 38/1999, article 8.

<sup>53</sup> *Ibid.*, article 11 (s 1-3).

<sup>54</sup> See Kahf, *Zakat*, 8-11.

obligatory. This explanation seems unsatisfactory, though. The state has written religious tenets into positive law long before Law No. 38/1999, including the 1991 Compilation of Islamic Law that addressed such topics as marriage and inheritance. Furthermore, in light of the state's efforts to mobilize *zakat* funds through its governmental BAZ, such a neutral stance ultimately seems counterproductive and self-contradictory.

Second, the state may have expected details of *zakat* implementation to be worked out through lower-level entities and their decrees, such as the Minister of Religion's Decisions. But MRD No. 581/1999 falls short in this regard. It provides details about the organizational structures of the semi-governmental *zakat* collector bodies (BAZ) and their roles according to their competencies – national or local levels (provinces, districts, and sub-districts)<sup>55</sup> – while also addressing the requirements for nongovernmental *zakat* collector institutions (LAZ) to get official status and the requirements for utilizing *zakat* proceeds.<sup>56</sup> But it does not elaborate on the specific religious rules applicable to *zakat*.

Finally, perhaps timing played a key role. The state simply may not have been ready to introduce a full-scale program for *zakat* management. This might have been caused by the nation's troubles during the transition process, which compelled the government to concentrate on more pressing matters such as political stability and security and the devaluation of home currency.

Whatever their cause, the weaknesses in Law No. 38/1999 fuel continuing debates over the state's role in managing *zakat*.

### **3. Recent Debates Over the Law of *Zakat* Management**

#### **a. Conflict of Law in Terms of Tax Deductions**

A conflict of law initially occurred because of disharmony between the *Zakat* Management Law, Law No. 38/1999, and Law No. 17/2000 (amending Law No. 7/1983 on Income Tax). On the one hand, Law No. 38/1999 states that *zakat* paid to BAZ or LAZ can be deducted from the taxable profit or income of a taxpayer according to current tax regulation.<sup>57</sup> On the other hand, Law No. 17/2000, the current tax regulation, does not include *zakat* among the listed deductions. Instead, this Law indicates that *zakat* collected by BAZ or LAZ cannot be counted as a deduction in determining the amount of income subject to tax.<sup>58</sup>

This conflict has been partly solved through issuance of Tax Decision No. KEP-163/PJ/2003 by the Director General of Tax. Article 1 sections 1 and 3 of the Decision state that *zakat* paid to BAZ or official LAZ may be subtracted from the gross income of a taxpaying legal body or from the net income of a personal taxpayer up to 2.5%.<sup>59</sup> But this deduction is limited to income subject to both *zakat* and income tax. Because the

---

<sup>55</sup> Keputusan Menteri Agama No. 581/1999, articles 2-20.

<sup>56</sup> *Ibid.*, articles 21-24.

<sup>57</sup> Undang-Undang No. 38/1999, article 14 (s 3).

<sup>58</sup> Undang-Undang No. 7/2000, articles 4 (s 3), 9 (s 1).

<sup>59</sup> Keputusan Direktur Jenderal Pajak Nomor KEP-163/PJ/2003 tentang Perlakuan Zakat Atas Penghasilan Dalam Penghitungan Penghasilan Kena Pajak Pajak Penghasilan, article 1 (s 1 and 3).

category of *zakatable* items is broader than the items subject to income tax,<sup>60</sup> some *zakat*, such as that on wealth, will not be deductible.

#### **b. The Need for a Self-Regulatory Organization**

Law No 38/1999 provided some legal basis for *zakat* management and its institution in Indonesia. It is insufficient, however, without an organizational, accountability-enforcing structure as well. The adoption of such a structure is indispensable, especially because Law No. 38/1999 and MRD No. 581/1999 do not adequately provide for a body to supervise and regulate the nongovernmental LAZ. Both the Law and the MRD focus more on the structure and the organization of the BAZ.<sup>61</sup> As a consequence, conflicts of interest or overlapping programs can occur among LAZ.<sup>62</sup>

In hopes of partially remedying the problem, some nongovernmental *zakat* collector institutions have joined together to form the Committee on *Zakat* for Humanity.<sup>63</sup> The Committee has limited functions, however. It enables members to share ideas and experiences, but it lacks the power to enforce regulations because its roles are merely coordinative, consultative, and informative.<sup>64</sup>

Perhaps the National *Zakat* Collector Body (BAZNAS) – the highest body in the organizational structure of the semi-governmental *zakat* collectors – could play a role as the organizational umbrella for both BAZ and LAZ. BAZNAS is the only collector body established by Presidential Decision,<sup>65</sup> which gives it additional authority. Moreover, the vast expertise of BAZNAS personnel<sup>66</sup> shows that this body can effectively address issues of self-regulation, such as codes of ethics, evaluative mechanisms, and disciplinary mechanisms.<sup>67</sup> In practical terms, however, BAZNAS is experiencing difficulties in performing a self-regulatory function, because the state also assigns it the micro-level role of collecting and distributing *zakat*.<sup>68</sup> According to Eri Sudewo, an expert in *zakat* management, for BAZNAS to provide an effective organizational umbrella, it should work only at the macro level, as the policymaker and supervisor.<sup>69</sup>

---

<sup>60</sup> Compare Undang-Undang No. 38/1999, article 11 (s 2), and Undang-Undang No. 7/2000.

<sup>61</sup> See Undang-Undang No. 38/1999, article 6; Kep. Menag No. 581/1999, articles 2-20.

<sup>62</sup> Republika Online, *Mereposisi Peran BAZNAS*, at [http://www.republika.co.id/Cetak\\_detail.asp?id=139514&kat\\_id=105](http://www.republika.co.id/Cetak_detail.asp?id=139514&kat_id=105) (28 April 2005).

<sup>63</sup> See Asia Pacific Philanthropy Consortium, *Strengthening Philanthropy in the Asia Pacific: An Agenda for Action – Background Paper: Indonesia* (July 2001), 14-15.

<sup>64</sup> Republika Online, *Mereposisi* (July 2001).

<sup>65</sup> See Keputusan Presiden Republik Indonesia No. 8/2001, consideration b (b).

<sup>66</sup> See Lampiran Keputusan Presiden Republik Indonesia No. 8/2001 of the January 2001–December 2003 List of BAZNAS membership.

<sup>67</sup> See Mark Sidel, "Trends in Nonprofit Self-Regulation in the Asia Pacific Region," in *Asia Pacific Philanthropy Consortium* (2003), 1-2.

<sup>68</sup> See Keputusan Presiden Republik Indonesia No. 8/2001, articles 1, 4, 6; Republika Online, *Mereposisi* (July 2001).

<sup>69</sup> Republika Online, *Mereposisi* (July 2001).

In the rapid development of voluntary sector organizations, state regulations can fall behind. In particular, regulations sometimes neglect the importance of nongovernmental organizations as partners in community development. So we see in *zakat* management, where regulations have proved somewhat inadequate with regard to nongovernmental collectors. The existence of self-regulatory mechanisms is ultimately vital for the management of *zakat*. Such mechanisms can be created, one hopes, when the problem reaches the agenda of all *zakat* players in Indonesia.

#### **D. Conclusion**

Recent developments indicate that the state has tried to alter its attitude toward the existence of *zakat* in Indonesia. Since 1999, the management of *zakat* has held firm legal status through the Law of Zakat Management No. 38/1999. Further, this Law has been endorsed and implemented in part by the Minister of Religion's Decision No. 581/1999 and by change of the taxation regime. Because the above regulations concentrate mainly on the semi-governmental *zakat* collector bodies, however, the nongovernmental *zakat* collectors continue to face obstacles in performing their functions.

Regulations that better facilitate the nongovernmental *zakat* institutions would maximize the mobilization of *zakat* funds and their immediate redistributive economic impact in Indonesia. The nongovernmental *zakat* institutions have the same potential for generating *zakat* funds as the semi-governmental collector bodies do.<sup>70</sup> The only hurdle is a lack of professional management and oversight on the part of the nongovernmental collectors. And this can be remedied if the facilitative rule of law becomes a greater part of *zakat* management in Indonesia.

---

<sup>70</sup> An example is *Yayasan Dompét Dhuafa*. Founded in 1994, *Dompét Dhuafa* after five years surpassed the fundraising (*zakat*, *infaq*, *sadaqah*, and *waqf*) of BAZ Jakarta, which has operated since 1968 and become one established *zakat* collector in Indonesia. See Asia Pacific Philanthropy Consortium, *Strengthening*, 14. Not only innovative in fundraising, *Dompét Dhuafa* (<http://www.dompetedhuafa.org>) has established enormous community-oriented programs in distributing and utilizing *zakat* and other charity funds in Indonesia.

ARTICLE

## The Power Shift and the NGO Credibility Crisis

By James McGann and Mary Johnstone\*

World politics has undergone a radical and often-overlooked transformation in the last fifteen years, resulting neither from the collapse of the Soviet Union nor the rising tide of fundamentalism, but from the unprecedented growth of non-governmental organizations around the globe. NGOs or Civil Society Organizations (CSOs) have moved from backstage to center stage in world politics, and are exerting their power and influence in every aspect of international relations and policymaking. NGOs have been a positive force in domestic and international affairs, working to alleviate poverty, protect human rights, preserve the environment, and provide relief worldwide. Few, therefore, have felt the need to take a critical look at the effectiveness and accountability of these organizations.

After 9/11, however, the specter of terrorists using NGOs as a front for their operations and some highly publicized cases of abuse have made this a critical issue that needs to be addressed by the NGO community.<sup>1</sup> In addition, the increasing power of NGOs has prompted scholars, governments, and the media to raise questions about the roles and responsibilities of these new global, non-state actors. Fundamental questions include: how many NGOs actually exist, and what are their agendas? Who runs these groups? Who funds them? And, perhaps most significantly, to whom are NGOs accountable, and how and what influence do they actually have on world politics? This article will attempt to address these questions and suggest some ways in which NGOs can become more transparent and accountable as a means of protecting the credibility and independence of these vital organizations.

### New Actors and Agendas

Organizations such as Amnesty International, Greenpeace, and the International Campaign to Ban Landmines have helped bring non-governmental organizations the international recognition that has made “NGO” a household word. Some NGOs gained notoriety by organizing large-scale protests that captured international headlines due to the violence and disruption they caused. Still others have organized meetings to coincide

---

\* James McGann is the Director of the Think Tanks and Civil Society Program, Foreign Policy Research Institute. He is also a member of the political science department at Villanova University. Mary Johnstone is a consultant for the Office for Trade, Growth, and Competitiveness at the Organization of American States. She was previously a Research Assistant in the Think Tanks and Civil Society Program at FPRI.

This article originally appeared in the *Brown Journal of World Affairs*, vol. XI, issue 2, winter-spring 2005, and is reprinted with the *Journal's* kind permission. To view additional articles and receive information on how to subscribe, please visit the *Journal* online at <http://www.bjwa.org>. Copyright 2005 by the *Brown Journal of World Affairs*.

<sup>1</sup> See, for example, Jeremy Scott-Joynt, “Charities in Terror Fund Spotlight,” *BBC Program*, 15 October 2003; “Palestinian Civil Society Hurt by NGO Funding Scandal,” *Advocacy Net*, 10 April 2003.

with the official gatherings of the G-8, the World Trade Organization, the World Bank, and the International Monetary Fund with the intent of challenging their legitimacy.

Milestones in this largely non-violent NGO revolution include the Solidarity Movement's role in the 1980's political transformation in Poland; the influence of environmental activists on the outcome of the 1992 Earth Summit in Rio de Janeiro; the international coalition of groups led by the South Council that developed the 1994 "Fifty Years is Enough" campaign directed at the World Bank and International Monetary Fund; and the labor, anti-globalization, and environmental groups that derailed the 1999 Seattle WTO meeting. The effectiveness of these efforts stunned the major multilateral institutions and governments worldwide and forced them to develop ways to engage and involve NGOs in their deliberations and decision making. With their place in world politics now firmly established, the majority of NGOs have moved from protesting on the streets to contributing to policymaking in the boardrooms of the United Nations, World Bank, World Trade Organization, and the International Monetary Fund.

International relations were once the exclusive domain of diplomats, bureaucrats, and states; however, today's policy-makers must consider a diverse set of international actors when formulating policy, including organizations as varied as CNN, al-Jazeera, the International Campaign to Ban Landmines, al-Qaeda, the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), and the Organization of Petroleum Exporting Countries (OPEC). While these actors were not born of globalization, they have been empowered by it. The diffusion of information, technologies, and power have leveled the playing field and enabled NGOs large and small to organize locally and have a global impact.

Jessica Mathews, Lester Salamon, and others have written extensively about the dramatic proliferation of NGOs and the impact these institutions are having on world politics.<sup>2</sup> The current body of literature, however, has not examined the problems created by what can be called a crisis of transparency and accountability, an issue that looms on the horizon for the entire NGO sector. As we will see, NGOs as an international community lack the transparency and accountability in terms of finances, agenda, and governance necessary to effectively perform their crucial role in democratic civil society.

### **NGO Proliferation and Power**

The term "non-governmental organization" describes a wide variety of organizations variously known as "private voluntary organizations," "civil society organizations," and "nonprofit organizations." The dramatic proliferation in the number of NGOs and the growth in public and private grants and contracts flowing to these organizations have enabled them to become a powerful force in world politics. Because so many types of organizations are subsumed under the acronym NGO, the scope and breadth of this sector's typological landscape is lost. Our inability to accurately gauge the size and range of this sector is one of the critical problems that needs to be addressed jointly by the public (first sector), private (second sector), and NGOs (third sector) around the world. Despite these limitations, a variety of efforts at estimation provide a

---

<sup>2</sup> Jessica Mathews, "Power Shift: The Rise of Global Civil Society," *Foreign Affairs* 76 (January/February 1997); Lester Salamon and Helmut K. Anheier, *The Emerging Not-for-profit Sector: An Overview*, (Manchester; New York: Manchester University Press, 1996).

glimpse into the scope of NGO proliferation. *The Economist* estimates that the number of international non-governmental organizations rose from 6,000 in 1990 to 26,000 in 1996.<sup>3</sup> According to the 2002 UNDP Human Development Report, nearly one-fifth of the world's thirty-seven thousand INGOs (international non-governmental organizations) were formed in the 1990s. The Independent Sector, a non-profit organization that serves and tracks developments in the third sector of society, estimates that there are currently 1.5 million non-profit organizations in the United States. Similarly, India was estimated to house more than one million NGOs. NGOs have not only increased in numbers but also in membership, with many organizations more than doubling their member base at a steady rate.<sup>4</sup> Recent figures from the United States Institute of Peace (USIP) emphasize the growth of NGO budgets, many of which have reached millions of U.S. dollars. USIP states that the 160 INGOs associated with InterAction have a combined annual revenue of \$2.3 billion, almost all of which comes from private donors. USIP also echoes the point that "sheer growth in the number of INGOs in recent years has been dramatic," noting that more than 1,500 INGOs are registered observers of the United Nations.<sup>5</sup>

The real story is not the proliferation of NGOs, but how these organizations have effectively networked and mobilized their members to reshape world politics. This point was graphically illustrated by the significant NGO presence at the 1992 Earth Summit in Rio, where 17,000 NGO representatives staged an alternative forum to the UN-sponsored meeting, while 1,400 were involved in the official proceedings. Emboldened by their success, an even larger group converged in Beijing for the Fourth World Conference on Women in September 1995. There, an astonishing 35,000 NGOs organized an alternative forum and 2,600 NGOs participated in the official multilateral negotiations.

### **Understanding the Paradigm and Power Shift**

The growth of non-state actors has in large part been fuelled by the perceived inability of both domestic and international institutions to respond to the social, economic, and political consequences of rapid advances in science and technology, growing economic interdependence, and political fragmentation. In addition, a growing number of transnational threats (pandemics, global warming, and the proliferation of WMDs) that require a coordinated response have created a need for new partners and approaches to solving global issues. As the NGO sector grows, however, it is also facing a new array of organizational challenges that it must address. We have identified six interrelated forces that we believe have propelled the remarkable growth of NGOs, and here look at both the problems and possibilities that each of these represents:

- 1) increased democratization, and recognition of the importance of civil society in promoting democracy;
- 2) an increased demand for independent information and analysis;
- 3) the growth of non-state and inter-state actors;

---

<sup>3</sup> "The Non-Governmental Order: Will NGOs Democratize, or Merely Disrupt, Global Governance?" *The Economist*, 11-17 December 1999.

<sup>4</sup> Ibid.

<sup>5</sup> Pamela R. Aall, *NGOs and Conflict Management* (Washington, D.C.: United States Institute of Peace, 2000).

- 4) improved communications technologies;
- 5) the globalization of NGO funding, especially from North to South; and
- 6) what can be called “a crisis in confidence.”

### *1. Democratization and the Civil Society Ideal*

The addition of more open societies has been a necessary condition for the creation of an environment conducive to the proliferation of independent, issue-driven, and action-oriented NGOs. The emergence of the civil society movement has put political pressure on governments, which in turn have created the space and demand for NGOs in the political landscape.

The work of civil society theorists, such as Robert Putnam of Harvard University, and the dramatic social laboratories of Poland, the Philippines, and South Africa have served to advance the perception that democracy cannot prosper unless a society contains an extensive network of organizations that promote civic engagement, dialogue, and trust among both acquaintances and strangers. NGOs are perhaps the most natural and effective response to this need. Furthermore, according to civil society proponents, such organizations are critical to promoting the protection of freedoms and social needs as well as the quality of public information and political interaction.

It is important to remember that many NGOs do not fit the mold of the grassroots, mass-participation vehicles idealized by many theorists. However, NGOs often come the closest to engaging directly with those citizens most affected by but least heard in policy decision-making. The growth in interest in civil society has thus stimulated interest in NGOs as an alternative source of information on issues of national and international concern and as a potential critic of government policy that can, in theory, speak with a uniquely objective voice independent of either governmental or business interests.

### *2. Growing Demand for Information, Analysis, and Action*

In an increasingly interdependent and information-rich world, governments, policy makers, and citizens face the common problem of bringing expert knowledge to bear on decision making. Policy makers need basic information about the societies they govern—about how current policies are working, possible alternatives, and their likely costs and consequences. Citizens increasingly demand the same, and NGOs have grown to be an integral part of the response to this increased demand for information.

Both policy makers and the general public, however, are often besieged by more information than they can possibly use. The problem is that this information can be unsystematic, unreliable, and/or tainted by the interests of those who are disseminating it. NGOs have an important role to play in monitoring and facilitating the collection of reliable data needed to make informed decisions – a role that is particularly important in developing and transitional countries, where such information often does not otherwise exist. Furthermore, NGOs, which tend to focus on a relatively narrow range of issues, are often much more expert on a given topic than a general policy maker could possibly be and therefore provide a bank of experience and knowledge to which officials can turn.

Even when providing reliable information, however, NGOs are hardly neutral on issues of policy formation. Due to their varied nature, NGOs often play the interesting

dual role of providing information and acting as an agent of political pressure on the government, leading to potential conflicts of interest. Transparency and the disclosure of interests and funding sources here are crucially important, but there are often few mechanisms to ensure compliance, especially on an international scale.

### *3. Growth of States, Non-state, and Inter-state Actors*

The latter part of the twentieth century has seen unprecedented growth in the number of nation-states, as well as in governmental and non-governmental organizations. In 1950 there were only fifty nations and approximately sixty inter-governmental organizations. We now have four times as many nation-states and inter-governmental organizations and, as noted earlier, an almost exponential growth in the number of NGOs.

The forces that drove the expansion of all non-state actors also led to the astounding proliferation of NGOs. No factor is as significant as the global trend toward increased democratization and decentralization, which began with the increase in the number of nation-states after World War II, and the creation of a host of inter-governmental organizations (such as the UN, World Bank, and WTO) to which certain powers and functions were delegated. While the grand vision of a world government was never fully realized, a seamless web of organizations and activities, most notably in the areas of low politics, has helped reduce conflict and facilitate bilateral and multilateral relations.

In our current system of global governance, inter-governmental institutions work with what *The Economist* identifies as “an enormous weakness”—they are limited by the treaties and states that created them, and therefore subordinated to the national interest of states, making decisive and responsive action difficult. The embattled public image developed by these large, centralized bureaucracies has made them easy targets of “NGO swarm,” as NGOs eagerly move to fill the vacuum in global governance.<sup>6</sup> Partly in response to the mass meetings and protests described earlier, World Bank president Jim Wolfensohn gave some of the Bank’s harshest critics a role in the majority of the Multilateral Development Banks’ work. Over half of World Bank projects are currently executed in partnership with NGOs. This move, however, has not only “co-opted” some of the Bank’s former critics but also created a situation in which “NGOs are at the center of World Bank policy, and moreover often determine it. While the current World Bank is more transparent, it is also more beholden to a new set of special interests.”<sup>7</sup>

The ultimate legitimacy and impact of NGOs, therefore, even in work with institutions such as the World Bank, are still compromised by the lack of transparency that exists in the NGO community today. This translates into an increased incentive for organizations such as the World Bank and the United Nations, which work extensively with NGO partners, to support the development of a set of standard policies and best practices to improve third sector transparency and accountability.

---

<sup>6</sup> *The Economist*, 11-17 December 1999. *op. cit.*

<sup>7</sup> *Ibid.*

#### *4. Improved Communications Technologies*

Extraordinary changes in the technology of communication have also helped transform the world of NGOs. The widespread diffusion of knowledge made possible by improvements in information and telecommunications systems, plus the near-ubiquity of electronic facsimile machines by the early 1990s, made it possible to transmit documents almost instantly to virtually anywhere in the world. The growth of the Internet has furthered an instant, inexpensive, and almost entirely unregulated flow of information.

NGOs, whose goals for impact often outstrip their budgets, have benefited greatly from the information age and have found that they can have a tremendous impact with a small staff. Leaders in the NGO community agree that NGO growth has been greatly facilitated by the increased ease in collaboration, and the dissemination of information across vast distances.<sup>8</sup> International consortia of like-minded NGOs have sprung up across cyberspace to share ideas and coordinate efforts to push for their adoption into policy.

Contributing to the growth of NGOs has been the fact that the nature of the present information age makes it increasingly difficult for authoritarian governments to restrict the inflow of information and opinions they would prefer to exclude. Increasingly, the only options are to allow untrammelled access or to bar access to the Internet entirely. However, the issue of accountability rises again when discussing NGOs' increasing reliance on cyberspace, a forum in which there is almost no means for quality control of information. Sham NGOs can easily be created online and disseminate their views at low cost in a manner that might prove convincing to an unsophisticated viewer. Thus, in the cyber-age as in the age of NGOs, the caveat emptor principle is more appropriate than ever before for those seeking reliable information.

#### *5. Globalization of NGO Funding*

Although the market for ideas is well established and expanding, even the most prominent NGOs require constant inflows of money in order to operate. In both Western countries and the developing world, many organizations operate with small budgets and minuscule staffs. Thus, the issue of funding trends and sources is crucial to the discussion of trends in the development of NGOs because it is the globalization of funding that has helped create and sustain many of these institutions. In Africa, Asia, and Latin America, particularly, NGOs often lack critical tax incentives for donors that foster philanthropic traditions and in turn encourage local support. As a result, much of the impetus for NGO activity growth in developing and transitional economies has been the flow of money from industrialized countries. Many donors have chosen to work through NGOs out of a concern that their funds may otherwise be misused.

While international funding has dramatically increased the resources available to NGOs, it clearly poses problems of its own. Foreign funding can raise questions about the credibility of an organization's activities: if foreign donors are providing money for an NGO, might they be dictating its goals as well? This can be distorted and exploited, and may even serve as an excuse for an authoritarian leader to shut down organizations,

---

<sup>8</sup> *What is Behind the Current Debate on NGO Accountability?* Panel produced by Keely Stevenson and Phil Collis, <http://skoll.scocialedge.org>, Skoll Foundation and *Alliance*, 19-30 January 2003.

which was the experience of some East European affiliates of the Open Society Institute in the 1990s. Less extreme controversies have also occurred in industrialized nations. Critics have expressed concern that the use of foreign money to support the work of U.S.-based NGOs may come with strings attached, or at least cause institutions that accept money from foreign corporations and foundations to mute any criticism of the donor country's foreign or domestic policies.

The issue of funding and accountability becomes even more complex when an NGO operates across national borders, at which point the need for NGO transparency and accountability becomes most clear. It is often almost impossible to accurately track the funding of NGOs based outside the United States, Europe, Japan, and Australia. Most NGOs in the developed world have at least achieved financial transparency as a result of a mix of public and private oversight, regulation, and accreditation. Every NGO in the United States, for example, must file its finances annually with the Internal Revenue Service (IRS), the federal agency in charge of taxation. Once filed and processed, these reports are accessible to the public. In addition, every U.S. NGO must register with the state in which it is resident and is required to publish an annual report. Charitable organizations throughout Europe, Japan, and Australia are also required to register with their governments; beyond registration, however, further accountability in terms of governance and programs is not uniform, and in many cases is not required. Given the current concerns about security, it is essential to understand where international NGOs get their funding in order to understand exactly whose interests they may be, even inadvertently, promoting. This lack of transparency in the NGO sector is perhaps their greatest vulnerability, and must be addressed internationally in order to ensure the integrity and continuity of the work of NGOs. Unlike a true democratic mandate, however, funding for NGOs is almost impossible to track. Echoing Steve Rudolph, Peter Tavernise points out that many foundations do not probe deeply into what exactly is being done with grant funds in both developed and developing countries. Grant makers' trustees, who are volunteers, often do not even read grant proposals, and program officers are often "too busy" with grant applications to read reports on projects' impact. Thus, while funders are in a prime position to demand accountability from NGOs, this opportunity is often lost.

#### *6. Paralysis and Poor Performance of the Public Sector*

While the challenges to the governments in Eastern Europe and the former Soviet Union were swift and dramatic, there has been a more gradual erosion of confidence in the leaders and institutions of governments across the globe. The paralysis and poor performance of policy makers as well as the seemingly endless stream of scandals involving public officials and a bloated, unresponsive bureaucracy have led the public to question the very legitimacy of their governments. We live in a period when the nation-state is distrusted, or more precisely, its institutions are considered ineffective and unreliable. Similar to their role in international governance, NGOs operating on a local level have emerged in an effort to address the deficiencies of nation-states and the lack of leadership shown by government officials.

It is important to note, however, that the rapid proliferation of NGOs has not always resulted in a clearer policymaking scenario. Rather, as John Paul Lederach, director both of the International Conciliation Service of the Mennonite Central

Committee and the Conflict Analysis and Transformation Program at Eastern Mennonite University points out, NGO proliferation has resulted in the development of myriad qualified institutions to focus on issues in “hitherto inaccessible and neglected parts of the world.” While this is positive, Lederach also points out that this “has also complicated relief efforts by creating an extraordinarily complex system which makes medieval Europe look centralized and ordered by comparison.”

### **Reversing Accountability**

True international accountability is for the moment an elusive goal, one that first requires a comprehensive definition and an answer to the complicated question, accountability to whom? There is no global method to ensure that NGOs are accountable to anyone, a fact that leaves their mandate compromised if NGOs do not as a sector prioritize the achievement of transparency and accountability. There is a need, therefore, at the very least, for committed action on the part of NGOs towards organizational and systemic transparency that is in line with their role in impacting policy and engaging the public in dialogue on the challenges facing our world. In a period of intense scrutiny of governments and corporations, it is only logical that NGOs should be closely examined.

NGOs have proven their effectiveness in holding large institutions and governments accountable and exposing them to public scrutiny. In terms of accountability from the reverse perspective, however, neither the policy nor academic communities have systematically analyzed the funding, transparency, and accountability of NGOs. No international mechanism currently exists in which a meaningful dialogue about these critical NGO components can take place. This fact both weakens the credibility of NGOs that, as a sector, cannot claim to be anything close to models for transparency, and also leaves NGOs as a group vulnerable as no “industry-wide” standards for transparency and accountability are in place. Kumi Naidoo, president of CIVICUS, a civil society advocacy group, captures the importance of this issue when he addresses civil society organizations (CSOs):

In seeking to improve our accountability and transparency, we need not be defensive or apologize for our work. [CSOs must] think critically about long-term viability, especially when some government and business leaders are questioning the legitimacy of CSOs, and when CSOs operating in new conditions of political instability are increasingly being asked to be transparent, legitimate, and accountable.

Civil society organizations must meet this challenge head on by making themselves more accountable and transparent. Maintaining public trust in CSOs is critical for ensuring active, participatory democracy, which can enrich our public life at the national and global levels.<sup>9</sup>

We should not be afraid to ask who holds groups working in the public interest accountable or, as a *New York Times* article put it, “Asking Do-Gooders to Prove They Do Good.”<sup>10</sup> In the final analysis, the NGO community must be willing to practice what

---

<sup>9</sup> Kumi Naidoo, *International Journal of Not-for-Profit Law*, 6 no. 3, June 2004.

<sup>10</sup> Jon Christensen, “Asking Do-Gooders to Prove They Do Good,” *New York Times*, 3 January 2004.

they preach or they will risk losing both their credibility and their independence. The diversity of the NGO sector is, in many cases, a source of disorganization. Observations such as John Paul Lederach's thus represent a further call to NGOs to ensure that their work is not jeopardized by weaknesses in their sector. The kind of dialogue and coordination that would be necessary for NGOs to achieve significant advances in terms of the creation of norms for transparency and a framework for discussion of accountability would also have the attractive benefit of creating an NGO sector that is more self-aware, cohesive, and therefore effective.

### **Bridging the Credibility Gap**

The proliferation of NGOs is challenged by the fact that the impact, nature, and interests of these organizations can each become almost impossible to measure.<sup>11</sup> Despite the fact that NGOs have always played a role in "sustaining an independent civil society," their proliferation and the increased scope of their role in every aspect of society now requires better monitoring and regulation so that they can function effectively and protect the integrity and independence of the entire third sector.<sup>12</sup> The NGO community holds one of the most significant roles internationally in maintaining accountability in the private sector, public sector, and international bureaucracies. It is therefore vital that the NGO community commit itself to developing a set of credible and verifiable standards that can be universally applied.

The path toward achieving increased transparency must begin with systematic international dialogue on the topic within the NGO community. A primary objective of such dialogue would be a consensus regarding the state of transparency in the NGO community and the establishment of realistic goals for the sector on this issue. These goals must include an approach that focuses on making the finances, governance, and programs of NGOs more transparent. These recommendations will take skill to craft, given the great diversity that exists in the third sector, but proactive steps in this area are necessary and can serve as a prudent safeguard against the potential loss of the public's trust. Private donors, national governments, and international organizations should actively encourage this effort and provide the resources necessary to help the NGO community define and implement the principles of transparency for NGOs worldwide. Once NGO transparency norms are drafted, a series of fora should be created to promote their adoption and discuss the importance of transparency to the NGO sector. The application of the standards need not be inflexible and must take into consideration the social and political environments in which NGOs operate, but the basic principles of transparency must not be compromised if the effort is to be successful.

On transparency, an ideal next step would be committed, coordinated action toward a plan of action intended to achieve specific goals regarding transparency as defined by NGOs. This can only be realized if we create a transnational culture of

---

<sup>11</sup> *The Economist*, 11-17 December 1999 *op. cit.*

<sup>12</sup> Peter Willetts, "What is a Non-Governmental Organization?" *UNESCO Encyclopedia of Life Support Systems*, Section I: Institutional and Infrastructure Resource Issues, Article 1.44.3.7, Non-Governmental Organizations (London: City University).

accountability and greater transparency within the NGO community that is based on a set of international best practices and minimum standards that make all NGOs accountable for their integrity and performance. These standards and best practices must be developed, implemented, and monitored through an international inter-sector partnership. NGOs have been vested with great power, and with that power comes a profound responsibility to all the citizens of the world. As “the conscience of the world” they must be beyond reproach so that they remain the keepers of the public trust.

### **Bibliography**

- Aall, Pamela R. *NGOs and Conflict Management* (Washington, D.C.: United States Institute of Peace (USIP) Press, 2000).
- Arts, B., A. Noortmann, and B. Reinalda, eds., *Non-State Actors in International Relations* (Aldershot: Ashgate, 2001).
- “Corporate Money Co-opts Nonprofit Groups, Says Report Critics Silenced & Friends Won Through Corporate Donations,” *Common Dreams*, 9 July 2003.
- Coston, Jennifer. “A Model and Typology of Government-NGO Relationship,” *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly* 27, no. 3 (1993).
- Drucker, Peter F. *Managing the Non-Profit Organization: Practices and Principles* (New York: Harper Collins, 1990).
- Ebrahim, Alnoor. “Accountability in Practice: Mechanism for NGOs,” in *World Development* 31, no. 5 (2003).
- Edwards, Michael and Gaventa, John, eds., *Global Citizen Action*, (Earthscan, 2001).
- Edwards, Michael and David Hulme, eds., *Beyond the Magic Bullet: NGO Performance and Accountability in the Post Cold War World* (West Hartford, CT: Kumarian Press, 1996).
- Fisher, J., *Nongovernments. NGOs and the Political Development of the Third World* (West Hartford, CT: Kumarian Press, 2001).
- Foster, J.W., and A. Anand., eds., *Whose World is it Anyway? Civil Society, the United Nations and the Multilateral Future* (Ottawa: United Nations Association in Canada, 1999).
- Fernando, Jude, and Alan Heston, “Introduction: NGOs between States, Markets, and Civil Society,” *American Academy of Political and Social Science* 1997.
- Florini, Ann. “Does the Invisible Hand Need a Transparent Glove? The Politics of Transparency.” Overview paper prepared for the Annual World Bank conference on Development Economics (Washington D.C., Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 28-30 April 1999).
- Garr, Robin. *Reinvesting in America: The Grassroots Movements that Are Feeding the Hungry, Housing the Homeless, and Putting Americans Back to Work* (Reading, MA: Addison-Wesley, 1995).

- Gelatt, James P. *Managing Nonprofit Organizations in the 21st Century*. (Phoenix: Oryx Press, 1992).
- Gidron, Kramer, and Lester Salamon. *Government and the Third Sector: Emerging Relationship in Welfare States* (San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 1993).
- Group of 22. *The Report of the Working Group on Transparency and Accountability* (Washington, D.C.: International Monetary Fund, 1998).
- Herman, Robert D., et al. *Jossey-Bass Handbook of Nonprofit Leadership and Management*. (San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 1994).
- Hodgkinson, Virginia Ann and Weitzman, Murray S., eds. *Nonprofit Almanac 1996-1997: Dimensions of the Independent Sector* (San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 1996).
- “Holding Civic Groups Accountable,” *New York Times*, 21 July 2003.
- Hopkins, Bruce R. “Rationale for Tax-Exempt Organizations,” in *The Law of Tax-Exempt Organizations*, 6th ed. (New York: John Wiley, 1992).
- Lacey, Mark. “Kenya Starts Crackdown on Fake Charity Groups” *New York Times*, 9 July 2003.
- Makoto, Iokibe. “Japan’s Civil Society: A Historical Overview,” in Tadashi, Yamamoto., ed., *Deciding the Public Good: Governance and Civil Society in Japan*. (Tokyo: Japan Center for International Exchange, 1999)
- Mallaby, Sebastian. “NGOs: Fighting Poverty, Hurting the Poor,” *Foreign Policy*, (September-October 2004): 52.
- Marschall, Miklos. *Civil Society at the Millennium* (CIVICUS-Kumarian Press, 1999).
- Mathews, Jessica. “Power Shift: The Rise of Global Civil Society,” *Foreign Affairs* 76 (January/February, 1997).
- McCarthy, Kathleen D., Virginia A. Hodgkinson, Russy Sumariwalla, et al. *The Nonprofit Sector in the Global Community* (San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 1992).
- Moore, M. “World Trade Organisations Quotes,” Speech at the WTO Symposium on issues confronting the World Trading System, July 2001, [http://www.wto.org/trade\\_resources/quotes/mts/transparency.htm](http://www.wto.org/trade_resources/quotes/mts/transparency.htm). Accessed August 4, 2003.
- Naidoo, Kumi. “Coming Clean: Civil Society Organizations at a Time of Global Uncertainty,” *International Journal of Not-for-Profit Law* 6, no. 3 (June 2004).
- Nelson, P.J., *The World Bank and Non-Governmental Organizations: The Limits of Apolitical Development* (New York: St. Martin’s Press; Houndmills: Macmillan Press, 1995).
- Nepal News, “Transparency in NGOs,” 28 February 2001.
- “The Non-Governmental Order: Will NGOs Democratise, or Merely Disrupt, Global Governance?” *The Economist*, 11-17 December 1999.

- “Nonprofit Organizations as Public Actors: Rising to New Public Policy Challenges,” Working Papers from Independent Sector’s Research Forum (Washington, D.C.: Independent Sector, 1997).
- O’Brien, B., A.M. Goetz, J.A. Scholte, and M. Williams, *Contesting Global Governance. Multilateral Economic Institutions and Global Social Movements*, (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2000).
- O’Connell, Brian. “Impacts of Nonprofits on Civil Society,” *National Civic Review* 84, no. 2 (Spring 1995): 126-129.
- \_\_\_\_\_. *Powered by Coalition: The Story of Independent Sector* (San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 1997).
- O’Neill, Michael. *The Third America: The Emergence of the Nonprofit Sector in the United States* (San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 1989).
- Owor Ochwo, Mark. “EU to Fund Civil Society” *AllAfrica* (16 March 2003).
- Ramesh, Janeki. “Strategies for monitoring and accountability: Beyond the Magic Bullet,” in *NGO Performance and Accountability in the Post-Cold War World* (CT: Kumarian Press).
- Pei-heng, Chaing. *Non-Governmental Organizations at the United Nations: Identity, Role and Function*, (New York: Praeger, 1981).
- Princen, T. and M. Finger, *Environmental NGOs in World Politics. Linking the Local and the Global* (London: Routledge, 1994).
- Risse-Kappen, T., ed. *Bringing Transnational Relations Back In: Non-State Actors, Domestic Structures and International Institutions* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1995).
- Salamon, Lester and H. Anheir, *The Emerging Nonprofit Sector: An Overview* (London: Manchester University Press, 1996).
- Salamon, Lester. *Partners in Public Service: Government-Nonprofit Relations in the Modern Welfare State* (Baltimore and London: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1995).
- Salamon, Lester. “The Rise of the Nonprofit Sector,” *Foreign Affairs* 73, no. 4 (July/August, 1994).
- Spiro, Peter. “New Global Communities: Nongovernmental Organizations in International Decision-making Institutions,” *Washington Quarterly* (Winter 1995).
- Spromer, Cynthia Russell., ed., *Federal Support for Nonprofits 1996: A Comprehensive Guide to More than 750 U.S. Federal Programs that Award Grants and Provide Assistance to Nonprofit Organizations and Agencies* (Washington: The Taft Group, 1996).
- Stevenson, Keely and Phil Collis. “What is Behind the Current Debate on NGO Accountability?” Panel produced by Skoll Foundation and *Alliance*, 19-30 January 2003.

- Stiglitz, Joseph. "Distinguished Lecture on Economics in Government: The Private Uses of Public Interests: Incentives and Institutions and Institutions," *The Journal of Economic Perspective* 12, no. 2 (1998).
- Upadhyay, Akhilesh. "NGOs: Do the Watchdogs Need Watching?" *Inter Press Service*, 13 June 2003.
- Weisbrod, Burton A. *The Nonprofit Economy* (Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1988).
- Weiss, T.G. and L. Gordenker, eds., *NGOs, the UN and Global Governance* (Boulder, CO: Lynne Rienner, 1996).
- Williams, Anthony. "Transparency in Networked Economy" (Overview paper prepared for Digital4Sight Inc, 2002).
- Williams, Aubrey. "A Growing Role for NGOs in Development," *Finance and Development* 27, no. 4 (1990).
- Willets, Peter., ed., *'The Conscience of the World': The Influence of Non-Governmental Organizations in the UN System* (Washington: Brookings Institution; London: Christopher Hurst, 1996).
- \_\_\_\_\_. "What is a Non-Governmental Organization?" *UNESCO Encyclopedia of Life Support Systems*, Section 1: Institutional and Infrastructure Resource Issues, Article 1.44.3.7: Non-Governmental Organizations, (London: City University).
- "The Changing Social Contract: Measuring the Interaction Between the Independent Sector and Society." Working Papers from Independent Sector's Research Forum (Washington, D.C.: Independent Sector, 1997).
- Young, Dennis R., Robert M. Hollister, Virginia A. Hodgkinson, et al. *Governing, Leading, and Managing Nonprofit Organizations: New Insights from Research and Practice*. (San Francisco: Jossey-Bass, 1993).

ARTICLE

## **Annus Horribilis for Smaller Nonprofits: Restoring Hope Through Building Donor Resiliency**

**Charles B. Maclean and Jim Moore\***

The record-breaking string of natural disasters made 2005 a challenging year for many American nonprofit organizations, especially small and medium-sized ones. Moved by the horrific images on television, donors rushed to support relief efforts, typically by diverting precious dollars away from the nonprofit missions they traditionally support. As a result, nonprofits have found themselves competing for donors' attention and a diminished pool of resources. Donor fatigue has become a buzzword. Now it's time to truly understand the dimensions of donor fatigue and focus on how to move beyond it now and prevent it in the future.

The news is full of stories about organizations falling short of fundraising goals. In early December, an anxious Salvation Army representative told a Denver television station that, despite the organization's direct role in disaster relief, donations were down overall from the previous year and the "bell-ringer" campaign was bringing in less than expected. Shelves in many food banks are nearly empty, and many small- to medium-sized organizations have gotten disappointing results from annual donor appeals and new-donor recruitment efforts.

Desperation, unfortunately, produces inundation: donors find themselves awash in appeals for funds. Many donors are growing exasperated. A northwest physician said, "I'm feeling burned and burned out. We get at least 100 appeals to give a month. We're overwhelmed, frustrated over wasted time and paper, and feel betrayed by the nonprofits that sold our name to other charities without our permission. We'll still give, but will start seeking out the charities we want to give to and will put all the rest of the solicitation mail in the circular file unopened."

To measure the dimensions of the problem, we undertook a nationwide on-line poll, seeking the views of some 500 donors and non-donors, nonprofit professionals and board members, foundation officials, and nonprofit consultants. Key data in this poll correlate well with those from other formal and informal surveys, including surveys conducted by GuideStar and the Association of Fundraising Professionals. At the same

---

\* Charles B. Maclean, PhD, is the author of a new tool and workshop, "Shifting from Donor Fatigue to Donor Uplift." Jim Moore is the prime sponsor of the series of surveys available at [www.communlinks.com](http://www.communlinks.com). For the complete report summarized in this article and an opportunity to take part in a "1-Minute Donor Resiliency Poll," see [www.philanthropy.com](http://www.philanthropy.com). Send feedback to the authors at [advocate@philanthropy.com](mailto:advocate@philanthropy.com) or [info@communlinks.com](mailto:info@communlinks.com)

time, our poll is unique in that more than a quarter of respondents have no affiliation with nonprofit organizations other than giving.

Among our findings:

- Nearly three-quarters of respondents believe that fundraising for disaster-relief missions has reduced giving to other missions.
- Of organizations that conducted annual campaigns in 2005 and assessed the results, over half – 57% – saw their income decrease from the previous year's.
- Of those organizations, 95% believed that the decrease was probably related to disaster relief.
- Among all respondents from nonprofit organizations, three-fifths say they will definitely (34%) or possibly (26%) have to adjust their budgets as a result of the disasters.
- A third of donors who gave to disaster relief did so by diverting all (8%) or some (24%) of their regular giving from the organizations they traditionally support.
- Small to medium-sized organizations have been hit hardest. A third of smaller organizations report decreased revenues, compared to a quarter of larger organizations. Similarly, larger organizations are likelier to report revenue increases in 2005 (12%) than smaller ones (8%).
- Despite their struggles to raise money, nearly half of organizations outside disaster zones were called upon by community leaders to assist disaster-relief efforts in some way, and over two-fifths rose to the challenge.
- We also asked about donors' faith that nonprofit organizations will use their donations wisely. In an interesting twist, four-fifths of respondents from nonprofits believe that donors trust *their* organization, but only 29% believe that donors trust *other* organizations.
- And what of donors themselves? The results are sobering: only 19% say that they generally trust nonprofit organizations to use funds appropriately.

Overall giving may have risen in 2005, but that's only part of the picture. Our poll demonstrates that disaster-relief fundraising has had a major impact on small to medium-sized nonprofit organizations. The diversion of dollars from one nonprofit segment to another is vitally important. A community's needs remain the same regardless of suffering elsewhere.

And, while it's true that much of the sector's overall revenue comes from sources other than individual donations – such as government contracts, ticket sales, fees, foundation grants, and corporate funding – individual donations constitute a “substantial” or “majority” portion of revenue for most organizations with budgets under \$2 million per year. These groups rely on individual donations.

History, the post-9/11 period in particular, shows that the nonprofit sector will recover. That's the good news. Unfortunately, today's revenue shortfalls are, in many cases, hurting the people these smaller, non-disaster related organizations serve. The ones

who suffer the most are those who can afford it the least: people who rely on the programs and services of struggling organizations. When a soup kitchen must close, its clients may be pleased to know that a flood zone is being rebuilt – but they're still hungry.

History shows, too, that disasters recur, and a prudent nonprofit manager will take steps to prepare for the unexpected. Just as responsible organizations back up computer databases, lock confidential files, maintain off-site copies of important records, and carry insurance, they must be ready to adapt to events outside their control. Nonprofit boards and executives have a fiduciary responsibility to ensure, to the best of their ability, that a natural disaster elsewhere does not become a financial disaster for their organization.

For instance, boards and executives may believe that they pursue their missions most effectively by living hand-to-mouth and spending every dollar on program activities. In truth, such an approach may seriously jeopardize their mission. Crisis-driven budget cuts inevitably hurt those the organization serves, and no one is served if the organization must close. Instead, nonprofits must develop realistic, long-range fiscal plans that diversify revenue and set aside reasonable strategic reserves during times of relative abundance. By doing so, they, like larger organizations, will be able to survive the next disaster.

In addition, our survey indicates that – in good times and bad alike – nonprofits need to focus on earning and retaining the trust of their donors. Transparency, unambiguous messages, and candid reporting of program performance and organization finances are vital. Renée Beauregard, of CommUlinks of Colorado, suggests that donors and members should expect regular communications from organizations, and that most of these contacts should *not* include an overt fundraising appeal.

In sum, nonprofit leaders and staff members can take five important actions based on the findings of our poll:

- Establish policies and practices that provide for a more secure future, even when disaster strikes.
- View and relate to donors from two perspectives: as valued partners in caring, *and* as customers who face plenty of choices about where to invest their social capital.
- Understand and put to work the distinctions between donor max-out, compassion exhaustion, donor numbing, donor selectivity, donor resource shifting, riding celebrity short coat-tails, donor resiliency, and donor uplift.
- Give donors more control over how, how often, and for what reasons they are contacted.
- Debrief best, lapsed, and lost donors to deepen your understanding of donor motivations.

*Carpe diem* – these actions will determine which nonprofits are goners, mere survivors, and thrivers.

REVIEW

*Understanding Organizational Sustainability  
Through African Proverbs:  
Insights for Leaders and Facilitators*

By Chiku Malunga, with Charles Banda

Washington, DC: Impact Alliance Press, [www.impactalliance.org](http://www.impactalliance.org). Available from  
<http://www.cadeco.mw/books.htm>. 83 pp. \$18.95

Reviewed by Emeka Iheme

Organizational sustainability ought to rank high on the agenda of development in Africa, where a large proportion of institutions (including states!) and development programs are not self-supporting. Yet the issue fails to generate much concern. Far too many African organizations, even those whose lapses threaten their sustainability, embark on organizational development only at the insistence of a donor.

Chiku Malunga's concise and lucid book may help draw attention to this tragically neglected topic. Malunga expresses a profound understanding of the challenges of organizational sustainability in Africa, as well as very useful approaches for addressing them. He identifies and analyzes various ways of ensuring the sustainability of an organization. In exploring organizational culture as a base for sustainability, he discusses the types of such cultures and the efficacy of each one. Organizational development consultants will find especially useful a chapter devoted to their work, the issues it raises, and ways to enhance its effectiveness.

Indeed, everyone involved with organizations in Africa – and perhaps elsewhere – can probably benefit from this slim and remarkable volume. I found fresh insights as well as a refreshing discussion of familiar principles. Yet the book's unique approach fills me with ambivalence.

Malunga relies on African proverbs as tools for analyzing organizational problems and for discussing principles of organizational development. He asserts that African proverbs hold “timeless wisdom,” and later writes: “Proverbs are the common property of Africans because they are ascribed to the wisdom of all the ancestors. A statement, such as ‘so said the ancestors,’ preceding a saying accords the proverb its unquestionable authority.” Although these sentiments would readily be endorsed in many African communities, I believe they are quite flawed.

Proverbs and the use of proverbs, of course, are not peculiar to Africans. They are probably to be found among all peoples, though they seem to enjoy greater prominence in non-literate cultures. Essentially, what seems to set apart several African (and some other) peoples is the attitude that the words of their ancestors provide *unquestionable* wisdom. In my view, by contrast, proverbs – African or otherwise – can at best express the understandings of yore. A proverb may or may not offer wisdom, and its wisdom may erode with time. Some proverbs are simply creatures of rhetoricians, to be employed when expedient.

This is not to say that proverbs are useless – far from it. They can give us a firm foundation, but we must build on it rather than rest on it. We build on it when we critically examine the words and ways of our ancestors, accepting the ideas that we believe retain validity and rejecting those that seem inadequate or retrogressive. Interestingly, although Malunga venerates traditional proverbs as unquestionably wise, he condemns a number of “traditional practices that reinforce fear in organizations.” Why uncritically embrace one of tradition's manifestations but critically assess another?

Blind reverence for the "wisdom" of our ancestors undermines efforts to move Africa forward. Africans today face new challenges, yet the culture often discourages the adoption of new strategies. Consequently, many an African society faces extreme difficulties. This issue must be addressed before we can hope to see an African renaissance. As the writer and Occidentalist from Nigeria, Chinweizu, has said, we do not act in disrespect by criticizing our elders; rather, we stand on their shoulders to discover our own duties.<sup>1</sup>

This sort of pragmatic attitude toward old "wisdom" gently flowed in the winds of Western civilization (before turning into a hurricane in the Age of Enlightenment<sup>2</sup>). In the 12th century, Bernard of Chartres employed the same metaphor that Chinweizu would use nearly nine centuries later: “We are like dwarfs sitting on the shoulders of giants; we see more things, and more far-off ones, than they did, not because our sight is better, nor because we are taller, but because they raise us up and add to our height by their gigantic loftiness.”<sup>3</sup>

Some proverbs are indeed timeless.

---

<sup>1</sup> See generally Chinweizu, *The West and the Rest of Us* (London: Nok Publishers, 1975). South African President Thabo Mbeki also endorsed this approach in the magnificent speech he delivered at the United Nations University, Tokyo, on April 9, 1998. See Thabo Mbeki, *The African Renaissance, South Africa and the World*, UNU Public Lecture Series (Tokyo: United Nations University, 1998). An online version is available at [www.unu.edu](http://www.unu.edu).

<sup>2</sup> In his essay *Answer to the Question: What is the Enlightenment?*, Immanuel Kant wrote: “Enlightenment is man’s emergence from his self-imposed nonage. Nonage is the inability to use one’s understanding without another’s guidance.... Dare to know! [*Sapere aude!*]” See Louis J. Munoz, *The Roots of the West: An Introduction to the European Cultural Tradition* (Ibadan, Nigeria: Bookcraft Ltd., 2001), 195-96. The gains of the Age of Enlightenment, of course, led to the Age of Revolutions – the American, the French, and the Industrial – and to ideas and practices that now hold universal appeal.

<sup>3</sup> Quoted in Munoz, *Roots of the West*, 3.